

Bluestone Resources Inc. 2000 - 885 West Georgia Street Vancouver, British Columbia V6C 3E8 Phone: 604-757-4715 Fax: 604-681-3701

Management Information Circular

Dated this 6th day of April 2022



Who We Are

Bluestone Resources is a mineral exploration and development company that is focused on advancing its 100%-owned Cerro Blanco Gold and Mita Geothermal projects located in Guatemala. For further details on the Cerro Blanco Gold project economics, please refer to the Company's Cerro Blanco Feasibility Study which is available at www.sedar.com. The Company trades under the symbol "BSR" on the TSX Venture Exchange and "BBSRF" on the OTCQB.

Table of Contents

Who We Are	i
Table of Contents	i
Notice of Annual General Meeting of Shareholders	
General Information	1
Voting Information	2
Business of the Meeting	5
Corporate Governance Practices	11
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	16
Audit Committee	28
Interest of Informed Persons in Material Transactions	30
Interest of Certain Persons in Matters to be Acted Upon	31
Other Matters	31
Additional Information	32
Schedule "A" – Board Charter	33
Schedule "B" – Audit Committee Mandate	39
Schedule "C" – Amended Stock Option Plan	43
Schedule "D" – Stock Option Plan Blackline	60



Notice of Annual General Meeting of Shareholders

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the annual general meeting (the "**Meeting**") of the shareholders of Bluestone Resources Inc. (the "**Company**" or "**Bluestone**") will be held at **9:00 a.m.** (**Pacific Time**) on **Wednesday, May 18, 2022,** at Suite 2000, 885 West Georgia Street, Vancouver, British Columbia.

The purpose of the Meeting will be to:

- 1. receive and consider the audited annual consolidated financial statements of the Company for the fiscal period ended December 31, 2021, with the report of the auditors therein;
- 2. elect six directors and fix their terms of office;
- 3. appoint PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as auditors of the Company for the ensuing year and authorize the directors to fix their remuneration;
- consider and, if thought fit, pass an ordinary resolution of disinterested shareholders to ratify, confirm, and approve the Company's amended Stock Option Plan as described in the Information Circular; and
- 5. transact any other business as may properly come before the Meeting or any adjournments thereof.

You have the right to vote your shares if you were a Bluestone shareholder on April 6, 2022, the record date for the Meeting which was fixed by resolution of the Board of Directors of the Company.

Impact of COVID-19

The Company is carefully monitoring the public health recommendations and orders related to the COVID-19 pandemic and our first priority is the health and safety of our communities, shareholders, employees, and other stakeholders. To mitigate risk and to comply with all recommendations, orders, safety measures and protocols related to COVID-19, shareholders are encouraged to vote their proxy by mail, internet, or telephone and to listen to the live Meeting via conference call using the dial-in number below. Please see information in the Information Circular on how to vote. To be valid, your proxy must be received by Computershare, the Company's transfer agent, no later than 9:00 a.m. (Pacific Time) on May 16, 2022, or not later than 48 hours before the time of any adjourned Meeting (excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays). The Chair of the Meeting has the discretion to accept late proxies. The Company is providing the dial-in number to the Meeting so that shareholders or proxyholders can listen to the live Meeting. Shareholders listening to the live Meeting will only be entitled to vote by proxy and will only be counted in quorum if they send their proxies to the Company, as described above. The dial-in number for the live Meeting is an accommodation for shareholders and proxyholders who wish to hear the live Meeting without attending in person because of COVID-19.

If any shareholder does wish to attend the Meeting in person, please contact **Penny Johnson** at **penny.johnson@bluestoneresources.ca** in order for Bluestone to determine whether arrangements can be made that comply with all recommendations, regulations, and orders related to the COVID-19 pandemic in effect at the time of the Meeting. No shareholder who is experiencing any symptoms of COVID-19, including fever, cough, or difficulty breathing will be permitted to attend the Meeting in person.

The Company may take additional precautionary measures in relation to the Meeting as necessary in response to further developments related to the COVID-19 pandemic and shall comply with all applicable



health and safety recommendations, regulations, and orders related thereto. In the event it is not possible or advisable to hold the Meeting in person, the Company will announce alternative arrangements for the Meeting as promptly as practicable, which may include holding the Meeting entirely by electronic means.

Shareholders may use the following information to listen to the Meeting via conference call. Callers will be asked for their name upon dialing into the conference call and to identify whether they are a shareholder.

Dial-in Number: 1-844-398-2986

Access Code: 909 679 349#

If you have any questions relating to the Meeting, please contact the Company by calling 604-757-5548 or by email at info@bluestoneresources.ca.

Dated at Vancouver, British Columbia this 6th day of April 2022.

BY ORDER OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

"Jack Lundin"

Jack Lundin

Chief Executive Officer and Director



Bluestone Resources Inc. (the "Company" or "Bluestone")

2000 - 885 West Georgia Street Vancouver, British Columbia V6C 3E8

MANAGEMENT INFORMATION CIRCULAR

General Information

Information contained in this Management Information Circular (the "Information Circular" or "Circular") is as of April 6, 2022 (the "Record Date") unless otherwise indicated. All dollar amounts referenced herein are in Canadian Dollars ("CAD"), unless otherwise specified. The exchange rate as at December 31, 2021 was CAD\$1.00 = US\$0.7888. This Information Circular has been approved by the board of directors of the Company (the "Board" or "Directors").

The Company is carefully monitoring the public health recommendations and orders related to the COVID-19 pandemic and our first priority is the health and safety of our communities, shareholders, employees and other stakeholders. To mitigate risk and to comply with all recommendations, orders, safety measures and protocols related to COVID-19, shareholders are encouraged to vote their proxy by mail, internet, or telephone and to listen to the live Meeting via conference call using the dial-in number below. Please see information in the Information Circular on how to vote. To be valid, your proxy must be received by Computershare, the Company's transfer agent, no later than 9:00 a.m. (Pacific Time) on May 16, 2022, or not later than 48 hours before the time of any adjourned Meeting (excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays). The Chair of the Meeting has the discretion to accept late proxies. The Company is providing the dial-in number to the Meeting so that shareholders or proxyholders can listen to the live Meeting. Shareholders listening to the live Meeting will only be entitled to vote by proxy and will only be counted in quorum if they send their proxies to the Company, as described above. The dial-in number for the live Meeting is an accommodation for shareholders and proxyholders who wish to hear the live Meeting without attending in person because of COVID-19. Shareholders (registered and non-registered) are reminded that there are a number of voting methods available to them in advance of the meeting which are outlined in the "Voting Information" section of this Circular.

All Meeting materials and voting instructions may also be found on the Company's SEDAR profile at www.sedar.com, and on the Company's website: https://bluestoneresources.ca/investors/agm/.

If any shareholder does wish to attend the Meeting in person, please contact Penny Johnson at penny.johnson@bluestoneresources.ca in order for Bluestone to determine whether arrangements can be made that comply with all recommendations, regulations, and orders related to the COVID-19 pandemic in effect at the time of the Meeting. No shareholder who is experiencing any symptoms of COVID-19, including fever, cough, or difficulty breathing will be permitted to attend the Meeting in person. The Company may take additional precautionary measures in relation to the Meeting as necessary in response to further developments related to the COVID-19 pandemic and shall comply with all applicable health and safety recommendations, regulations, and orders related thereto. In the event it is not possible or advisable to hold the Meeting in person, the Company will announce alternative arrangements for the Meeting as promptly as practicable, which may include holding the Meeting entirely by electronic means.

Shareholders may use the following information to listen to the Meeting via conference call. Callers will be asked for their name upon dialing into the conference call and to identify whether they are a shareholder:

<u>Dial-in Number</u>: 1-844-398-2986

Access Code: 909 679 349#

Voting Information

The Company is authorized to issue an unlimited number of common shares without par value. On the Record Date 151,155,283 common shares were issued and outstanding, each share carrying the right to one vote. On any poll, the persons named in the form of proxy will vote the shares in respect of which they are appointed. Where instructions are given by the shareholder in respect of voting for or against any resolution, the proxy holders will do so in accordance with such instructions.

Only shareholders of record on the close of business on the Record Date, who complete and deliver a form of proxy in the manner and subject to the provisions set out under the headings **Record Date** and **Appointment and Revocation of Proxies** will be entitled to have their shares voted at the Meeting or any adjournment thereof. Telephone voting can be completed at 1-866-732-VOTE (1-866-732-8683) and internet voting can be completed at www.investorvote.com.

To the knowledge of the Directors and senior officers of the Company there are no persons or companies beneficially owning or controlling or directing, directly or indirectly, shares carrying 10% or more of the voting rights attached to all outstanding shares of the Company other than CDS & Co. and Cede & Co., except as follows:

Name and Address	Number of Shares ⁽²⁾	Percentage of Outstanding Common Shares
Zebra Holdings and Investment SARL ¹	19,473,893	12.88%
Lorito Holdings SARL ¹	75,000	< 1%
Nemesia SARL ¹	20,753,938	13.73%
CD Capital Natural Resources Fund III LLP	16,473,478	10.89%

⁽¹⁾ Three companies controlled by a trust settled by the late Adolf H. Lundin, as such joint actors. Collectively, these companies hold and control 40,302,831 common shares or approximately 26.66% of the current issued and outstanding common shares of the Company.

Bluestone urges shareholders to review this Information Circular prior to voting.

Solicitation of Proxies

This Information Circular is furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the management of the Company for use at the Meeting (and at any adjournment thereof) to be held on **Wednesday, May 18, 2022,** at the time and place and for the purposes set forth in the accompanying Notice of Meeting.

The Company will bear the expense of this solicitation. It is expected that the solicitation will be made by mail, but regular employees or representatives of the Company (none of whom shall receive any extra compensation for these activities) may also solicit by telephone, facsimile, and in person and arrange for intermediaries to send this Information Circular and the form of proxy to their principals at the expense of the Company.

Record Date

The Company has set the close of business on **April 6, 2022,** as the Record Date for determining which shareholders shall be entitled to receive notice of the Meeting and to vote at the Meeting. Only shareholders of record as of the Record Date shall be entitled to receive notice of the Meeting and to vote at the Meeting.

⁽²⁾ This information was supplied to the Company by the above shareholders.

Appointment and Revocation of Proxies

The persons named in the form of proxy are designated as proxy holders by management of the Company. A shareholder wishing to appoint some other person (who need not be a shareholder) to represent him or her at the meeting may do so either by inserting such person's name in the blank space provided in the form of proxy or by completing another proper form of proxy and, in either case, delivering the completed form of proxy to Computershare Investor Services Inc., 8th Floor, 100 University Avenue, Toronto, Ontario, M5J 2Y1, not less than 48 hours (excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays) prior to the time of the Meeting unless the person who is the chair of the Meeting (the "Chair") elects to exercise his or her discretion to accept proxies received subsequently. Telephone voting can be completed at 1-866-732-VOTE (1-866-732-8683) and internet voting can be completed at www.investorvote.com.

Provisions Relating to Voting of Proxies

The shares represented by proxy will be voted or withheld from voting by the designated proxy holder in accordance with the instructions of the shareholder appointing him or her on any ballot that may be called for and, if the shareholder specifies a choice with respect to any matter to be acted upon, the shares will be voted accordingly. If there are no instructions provided by the shareholder, those shares will be voted in favour of all proposals set out in this Circular. The form of proxy gives the person named in it the discretion to vote as they see fit on any amendments or variations to matters identified in the Notice of Meeting, or any other matters which may properly come before the Meeting. At the time of printing of this Circular, the management of the Company knows of no other matters which may come before the Meeting other than those referred to in the Notice of Meeting.

Revocation of Proxies

Any registered shareholder who has returned a form of proxy may revoke it at any time before it has been exercised. In addition to revocation in any other manner permitted by law, a proxy may be revoked by instrument in writing, including a proxy bearing a later date, executed by the registered shareholder or by an attorney authorized in writing or, if the registered shareholder is a corporation, under its corporate seal or by an officer or attorney thereof duly authorized.

The instrument revoking the proxy must be deposited at (i) the registered office of the Company, Suite 2000 - 885 West Georgia Street, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada, V6C 3E8, at any time up to and including the last business day preceding the date of the Meeting or any adjournment thereof duly authorized; or (ii) provided at the Meeting to the Chair of the Meeting. Only registered shareholders have the right to revoke a proxy. Non-registered shareholders who wish to change their vote must, at least seven (7) days before the Meeting, arrange for their respective intermediaries to revoke the proxy on their behalf.

Advice to Beneficial Shareholders of Common Shares

A substantial number of shareholders do not hold common shares in their own names ("Beneficial Shareholders"). You are a Beneficial shareholder if the shares you own are registered in the name of an intermediary such as a bank, a trust company, a securities broker, a trustee, or other nominee and not in your name. Only proxies deposited by shareholders whose names appear on the records of the Company as the registered holders of common shares can be recognized and acted upon at the Meeting. In Canada, the vast majority of such common shares are registered in the name of the shareholder's broker or an agent of that broker like CDS & Co. (the registration name for The Canadian Depository for Securities Limited, which acts as nominee for many Canadian brokerage firms). Common shares held by brokers or their agents or nominees can only be voted upon the instructions of the Beneficial Shareholders. Therefore, Beneficial Shareholders should ensure that instructions respecting the voting of their common shares are communicated to the appropriate person well in advance of the Meeting.

There are two kinds of Beneficial Shareholders, (i) those who object to their names being made known to the Company, referred to as objecting beneficial owners ("OBOs"), and (ii) those who do not object to the Company knowing who they are, referred to as non-objecting beneficial owners ("NOBOs"). The Company has distributed copies of the Notice of Meeting and the form of proxy to the clearing agencies and intermediaries for distribution to OBOs and NOBOs.

Applicable regulatory policies require intermediaries/brokers to seek voting instructions from Beneficial Shareholders in advance of shareholders' meetings. Every intermediary/broker has its own mailing procedures and provides its own return instructions to clients, which should be carefully followed by Beneficial Shareholders to ensure that their common shares are voted at the Meeting.

Although a Beneficial Shareholder may not be recognized directly at the Meeting for the purposes of voting common shares registered in the name of the Beneficial Shareholder's broker (or agent of the broker), a Beneficial Shareholder may attend the Meeting as proxy holder for the registered shareholder and vote the common shares in that capacity. Beneficial Shareholders who wish to attend the Meeting and indirectly vote their common shares as proxy holder for the registered shareholder should enter their own names in the blank space on the form of proxy provided to them and return the same to their broker (or the broker's agent) in accordance with the instructions provided by such broker (or agent), well in advance of the Meeting. Alternatively, a Beneficial Shareholder may request in writing that their broker send to the Beneficial Shareholder a legal proxy which would enable the Beneficial Shareholder to attend at the Meeting and vote their common shares.

If the Company or its agent has sent these materials directly to you, your name, address, and information about your holding of securities has been obtained in accordance with applicable securities regulatory requirements from the nominee holding on your behalf. By choosing to send the Notice of Meeting, and if applicable, the Meeting Materials to you directly, the Company (and not the nominee holding on your behalf) has assumed responsibility for delivering materials to you and executing your proper voting instructions. Please return your voting instructions as specified in the request for voting instructions. The Company intends to pay for intermediaries to forward the proxy-related materials and the request for voting instructions made by intermediary to OBOs.

Voting of Shares and Exercise of Discretion of Proxies

On any poll, the persons named in the form of proxy provided to registered shareholders will vote the shares in respect of which they are appointed and, where instructions are given by the shareholder in respect of voting for or against any resolutions will do so in accordance with such instructions.

In the absence of any direction in the proxy, it is intended that such shares will be voted in favour of the motions proposed to be made at the Meeting as stated under the headings in this Information Circular. The form of proxy, when properly signed, confers discretionary authority with respect to amendments or variations to any matters which may properly be brought before the Meeting. At the date of this Information Circular, management of the Company is not aware that any such amendments, variations or other matters are to be presented for action at the Meeting. However, if any other matters, which are not now known to management, should properly come before the Meeting, the proxies hereby solicited will be exercised on such matters in accordance with the best judgment of the proxy holders.

Business of the Meeting

1. Financial Statements

The audited annual consolidated financial statements of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2021, and the report of the auditors thereon will be placed before the shareholders at the Meeting.

The audited annual consolidated financial statements and management's discussion and analysis of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2021 are available upon request from the Company or they can be found on SEDAR at www.sedar.com or on the Company's website at www.bluestoneresources.ca.

2. Election of Directors

The Board has set the number of Directors at six. All of the six nominated Directors have confirmed their willingness to serve on Bluestone's Board. The term of office of each of the present Directors expires at the Meeting. The nominees proposed for election as Directors were recommended to the Board by the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee of the Board ("CGN Committee").

Shareholders can vote for all of the proposed nominees, vote for some of the proposed nominees and withhold for others, or withhold for all of the proposed nominees. Unless otherwise instructed, the persons named in the form of proxy intend to vote for the election of each of these nominees. Management does not contemplate that any of these nominees will be unable to serve as a director. Each Director elected will hold office until the next annual general meeting of the Company or until his or her successor is elected or appointed, unless his or her office is earlier vacated in accordance with the Articles of the Company or with the provisions of the British Columbia *Business Corporations Act*.

Director nominees are:

James Beck	Leo Hathaway
Zara Boldt	William Lamb
Dave Dicaire	Jack Lundin

Each of the nominees is well qualified and demonstrates the competencies, character, and commitment that is complementary to Bluestone's needs and culture and has expressed his or her willingness to serve on the Board. Further information on each of the nominees can be found under the heading *Director Profiles* starting on page 6.

The Board recommends that the shareholders vote <u>FOR</u> each of the above nominees proposed for election as Directors, as disclosed in this Circular. Unless instructed in the form of proxy to the contrary, the persons named in the form of proxy intend to vote <u>FOR</u> each of the nominees proposed for election as Directors, as disclosed in this Circular.

Advance Notice Policy

The Company's Advance Notice Policy provides shareholders, Directors and management of the Company with a clear framework for nominating Directors. The Advance Notice Policy fixes a deadline by which holders of record of Common Shares must submit Director nominations to the Company prior to any annual or special meeting of shareholders and sets forth the information that a shareholder must include in the notice to the Company for the notice to be in proper written form in order for any Director nominee to be eligible for election at any annual or special meeting of shareholders.

In the case of an annual general meeting of shareholders, notice to the Company must be made not less than 30 nor more than 65 days prior to the date of the annual general meeting; provided, however, that in the event that the annual general meeting is to be held on a date that is less than 50 days after the date on which the first public annual general meeting was made, notice may be made not

later than the close of business on the 10th day following such public announcement. The Board may, in its sole discretion, waive any requirement of the Advance Notice Policy. The full text of the Advance Notice Policy is available upon request to the Company at info@bluestoneresources.ca.

3. Appointment of Auditors

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP has been Bluestone's independent auditor since August 2019. Upon the recommendation of the Audit Committee, shareholders will be asked to approve the re-appointment of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as auditor and also to authorize the Board to set the auditor's remuneration. PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP conducts the annual audit of Bluestone's financial statements and provide audit-related, tax, and other services, and reports to the Audit Committee of the Board.

The Board recommends that shareholders vote <u>FOR</u> the appointment of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as auditors for the Company at a remuneration to be fixed by the Directors, as disclosed in this Circular. Unless instructed in the form of proxy to the contrary, the persons named in the form of proxy intend to vote <u>FOR</u> the appointment of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as auditors for the Company at a remuneration to be fixed by the Directors, as disclosed in this Circular.

4. Ratification, Confirmation, and Approval of Amended Stock Option Plan

The Company's stock option plan (the "Stock Option Plan") is a key component of the Company's compensation program and is used to attract, motivate, and retain high calibre employees. Please see the description of the Stock Option Plan under the headings *Equity Compensation Plan Information* in this Information Circular for a more detailed description of the Stock Option Plan.

Certain changes and amendments to Policy 4.4 – Security Based Compensation (as amended from time to time, the "New Policy 4.4") of the TSX Venture Exchange were introduced on November 24, 2021, which set out a new framework for security-based compensation for issuers listed on the TSX Venture Exchange. As a result of the amendments to security-based compensation arrangements introduced pursuant to New Policy 4.4, the Company wishes to amend the Stock Option Plan to: (i) make it compliant therewith and (ii) permit the exercise on a Net Settlement basis.

The Board approved and recommends shareholders ratify, confirm, and approve the following amendments to the Stock Option Plan (as amended, the "Amended Plan"):

- 1. amendments to bring the Stock Option Plan into compliance with the New Policy 4.4, including amendments to:
 - a. revise the definition of Consultant;
 - b. include the definition of Investor Relations Service Provider;
 - c. add restricted share units ("RSU") as a defined term and revise the limit such that the maximum aggregate number of Shares (as defined in the Amended Plan) that are issuable pursuant to all Options (as defined in the Amended Plan) and RSUs granted or issued in any 12 month period to any one Consultant shall not exceed 2% of the Shares then outstanding (calculated as at the date that such Options or RSUs are granted);
 - d. revise the vesting requirements for an Investor Relations Service Provider to align with the New Policy 4.4;
 - e. add that the automatic extension in section 7.1(b) is available to all Eligible Persons under the Plan under the same terms and conditions;
 - f. specify a period during which an Optionee's heirs or administrators may make a claim;

- g. add that shareholder approval must be sought for any method or formula for calculating prices, values or amounts under the Plan (as defined in the Amended Plan) that may result in a benefit to an Eligible Person;
- h. align when disinterested shareholder approval must be obtained with the New Policy 4.4;
- 2. amendments to permit the exercise on a Net Settlement basis;
- 3. certain "housekeeping" amendments, including to integrate the foregoing amendments into the Amended Plan.

A complete copy of the Amended Plan is attached to this Circular as Schedule "C" and a blackline comparison between the Stock Option Plan and the Amended Plan is attached to this Circular as Schedule "D".

In accordance with the policies of the TSX Venture Exchange, the approval of the Amended Plan will require disinterested shareholder approval, being the approval of a majority of the votes cast by shareholders at the Meeting excluding Insiders to whom options may be granted and any Associates and Affiliates thereof (as such terms are defined in the policies of the TSX Venture Exchange). An "Insider" includes all directors and senior officers of the Company and its subsidiaries and any person who beneficially owns or controls, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of the issued and outstanding common shares; "Associates" includes an individual's spouse, children and any relative who lives in the same residence as such person; and "Affiliates" means a company that is affiliated with another company. As of the date of this Circular, "Insiders" and "Associates" and "Affiliates" thereof that are prohibited from voting on the resolution in respect of the Amended Plan hold an aggregate of 42,321,352 common shares, representing 27.99% of the issued and outstanding common shares of the Company, which shares will be excluded for the purposes of determining whether the Amended Plan is approved.

Resolution to Ratify, Confirm, and Approve the Amended Plan

At the Meeting, disinterested shareholders will be asked to consider and, if thought fit, pass an ordinary resolution to ratify, confirm and approve the Amended Plan, as disclosed in this Circular, substantially in the following form:

"WHEREAS:

- A. the Company has a Stock Option Plan (the "Stock Option Plan") for Directors, Employees, and Consultants which reserves for the grant of options under the Plan up to a maximum of 10% of the issued shares of the Company from time to time;
- B. on April 6, 2022, the Board of Directors of the Company adopted certain amendments to the Stock Option Plan (the "Amended Plan"), as described in the information circular and as presented in the final form in Schedule "C" to the management information circular of the Company dated April 6, 2022 (the "Circular").

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Amended Plan as disclosed in this Circular, be and is hereby ratified, confirmed, and approved."

If the Amended Plan is not approved at the Meeting, the foregoing amendments will not be implemented and the Plan will remain as currently constituted. In addition, the Company will not be permitted to grant further options until shareholder approval is obtained. However, all options previously granted and unexercised will continue unaffected.

The Board recommends that the shareholders vote <u>FOR</u> the resolution to ratify, confirm, and approve the Amended Plan. Unless instructed in the form of proxy to the contrary, the persons named in the form of proxy intend to vote FOR the approval of the resolution to ratify, confirm, and approve the Amended Plan.

5. Other Business

At the date of this Information Circular, management of the Company is not aware of any other matters to be presented for action at the Meeting. However, if any other matters which are not now known to management should properly come before the Meeting, the proxies hereby solicited will be exercised on such matters in accordance with the best judgment of the proxy holders.

Director Profiles

The following profiles provide information about the nominees including their background, occupation, meeting attendance, and other public company boards on which they serve. All information is as of April 6, 2022, unless otherwise indicated, and has been furnished by the respective nominees and from information available on SEDI at www.sedi.com.

available on SEDI at <u>www.sedi.com</u> .			
JAMES BECK British Columbia, Canada Independent Director since May 2019 Other Public Company Directorships: Filo Mining Corp.	President and CEO of Filo Mining Corp. since June 2020; President of Filo Mining Corp. from September 2019 to June 2020; VP Corporate Development and Projects of Filo Mining Corp. and NGEx Resources Inc. from February 2017 to August 2019; Director, Corporate Development of NGEx Resources January 2014 to January 2017; Director		
Bluestone Common Shares held: 20,500	Meetings Attended in 2021		
	Board	9 of 9	100%
	Committee Meetings Attended		
	Audit Committee	4 of 4	100%
	Compensation Committee	5 of 5	100%
	HSES Committee ⁽¹⁾	2 of 2	100%

(1) Two HSES Committee meetings were held after Mr. Beck was appointed to the HSES Committee on May 19, 2021.

ZARA	BOL	.DT

London, UK

Independent Director since October 2017

Other Public Company Directorships:

Gold Standard Ventures Corp.

Bluestone Common Shares held: 115,000

CFO and Corporate Secretary of Lucara Diamond Corporation since April 2018; CFO of Strongbow Exploration Inc., September 2015 to March 2018 and Corporate Secretary May 2004 to March 2018

Meetings Attended in 2021		
Board	9 of 9	100%
Committee Meetings Attended		
Audit Committee	4 of 4	100%
Compensation Committee	5 of 5	100%
CGN Committee	4 of 4	100%

DAVE DICAIRE

British Columbia, Canada

Independent Director since May 2020

Other Public Company Directorships:

Lucara Diamond Corp.

Bluestone Common Shares held: 0

VP Projects and General Manager of Lundin Gold Inc. since September 2016; Project Director for Freeport-McMoRan Inc. from 2013 to 2016

Meetings Attended in 2021		
Board	9 of 9	100%
Committee Meetings Attended		
CGN Committee ⁽¹⁾	2 of 2	100%
HSES Committee	4 of 4	100%
Technical Committee	4 of 4	100%

(1) Two CGN Committee meetings were held after Mr. Dicaire was appointed to the CGN Committee on May 19, 2021.

100%

100%

100%

100%

100%

100%

100%

100%

LEO HATHAWAY Senior VP Exploration, Luminex Resources Corp. since September British Columbia, Canada 2018; Senior VP, Lumina Gold Corp. since July 2014; Executive VP, Libero Copper Corp. since August 2016; Partner, Lumina Capital Independent Director since February 2017 Ltd. since April 2014, and Senior VP since July 2014; Senior Other Public Company Directorships: Technical Director, Miedzi Copper Corp. since March 2012 None **Meetings Attended in 2021 Bluestone Common Shares held: Board** 9 of 9 110,666 **Committee Meetings Attended Audit Committee** 4 of 4 **CGN Committee** 4 of 4 **Technical Committee** 4 of 4 WILLIAM LAMB Partner and Chief Technical Officer for NewGen Resource Lending British Columbia, Canada Inc., a debt fund focused on small to medium cap opportunities in the mining sector, since May 2021; Chief Executive Officer and Independent Director since October 2017 director of NDH Mining Corp., from May 2019 to March 2021; Other Public Company Directorships: Executive Chairman at Riley Resources Corp. since September Heliostar Metals Ltd. 2018; President, Chief Executive Officer and director of Lucara Riley Resources Corp. Diamond Corp., May 2011 to March 2018 **Bluestone Common Shares held: 50,000 Meetings Attended in 2021 Board** 9 of 9 **Committee Meetings Attended Compensation Committee** 5 of 5 **HSES Committee** 4 of 4 **Technical Committee** 4 of 4 **JACK LUNDIN** Appointed President and CEO of the Company on April 15, 2021; British Columbia, Canada CEO of the Company since January 2020; Project Superintendent for Lundin Gold Inc.'s Fruta del Norte Gold Mine in southern Executive Director since January 28, 2020

Ecuador from June 2016 to December 2019; Commercial Analyst Other Public Company Directorships: for Lundin Norway As from August 2012 to June 2016 **Lundin Mining Corporation**

Meetings Attended in 2021		
Board	9 of 9	100%
HSES Committee	4 of 4	100%

None of the proposed directors (a) is, as at the date of the information circular, or has been, within 10 years before the date of the information circular, a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer of any company that, (i) was subject to a cease trade order, an order similar to a cease trade order, or an order that denied the relevant corporation access to any exemption under securities legislation, in each case in effect for a period of more than 30 consecutive days (each an "order") that was issued while the proposed director was acting in the capacity as director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer; or (ii) was subject to an order that was issued after the proposed director ceased to be a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer and which resulted from an event that occurred while that person was acting in the capacity as director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer; or (b) is, as at the date of the information circular, or has been within 10 years before the date of the information circular, a director or executive officer of any company (including Bluestone) that, while that person was acting in that capacity, or within a year of that person ceasing to act in that capacity, became bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency or was subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold its assets; or (c) has, within the 10 years before the date of the information circular, become bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, or become subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or

Bluestone Common Shares held: 1,136,930

compromise with creditors, or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold the assets of the proposed director.

Committees of the Board of Directors

As at the date of this Information Circular, there are five committees of the Board (the "Committees") set out below.

The following table sets out the members of such Committees as at the date of this Information Circular. After the Meeting, the Board shall reconstitute the composition of the Committees.

Name of Committee	Members of Committee
Audit Committee	Zara Boldt (Chair)
	James Beck
	Leo Hathaway
Compensation Committee	James Beck (Chair)
	Zara Boldt
	William Lamb
Corporate Governance & Nominations Committee	Zara Boldt (Chair)
	Leo Hathaway
	Dave Dicaire
Health, Safety, Environment, and Sustainability ("HSES") Committee	Dave Dicaire (Chair)
	William Lamb
	James Beck
	Jack Lundin
Technical Committee	William Lamb (Chair)
	Dave Dicaire
	Leo Hathaway

The HSES Committee assists the Board fulfilling its oversight responsibilities with respect to compliance with applicable environmental, climate change and ESG, health, safety, and human rights legislation, rules and regulations, and adherence to sustainable development standards (the balancing of environmental, social and economic interests) consistent with corporate objectives and accepted stakeholder expectations.

The purpose of the Technical Committee is to provide oversight on behalf of the Board as to the operational performance and operating risks of the Company, regarding those areas where technical understanding is required:

- exploration, permitting, development, construction, operation of mining activities, security, and supply chain management;
- resources and reserves on the Company's mineral resource properties;
- operating and production plans for proposed and existing operating mines;
- exploration, permitting, development, construction, operation of geothermal project, security, and supply chain management;
- project and operations readiness;
- major commercial commitments; and
- implementing best-in-class property development and operating practices.

On November 1, 2021, a Special Committee of the Board was established with William Lamb, Jamie Beck, Zara Boldt, and Leo Hathaway as its members, for the purpose of reviewing strategic transactions. This Special Committee was dissolved on February 3, 2022.

Corporate Governance Practices

The CGN Committee considers and recommends corporate governance policies and mandates to the Board for consideration, proposes all nominees for the Board and committee appointments, and assists the Board with committee and Director evaluations to ensure corporate governance practices are up to date with best practices and appropriate for the Company. The Company's corporate governance policies and mandates may be viewed on the Company's website at: http://www.bluestoneresources.ca/about-us/corporate-governance/.

Board of Directors

Independence

On an annual basis, the CGN Committee assists the Board in assessing each Director's independence and reviews the relationship each Director has with the Company to determine whether their independence is maintained. When a Director has no direct or indirect material relationship with the Company or its subsidiaries which could interfere with the Director's independent judgment, that Director is considered independent. The Board has determined that a majority of the Directors nominated are independent. The CEO and President, Jack Lundin, is an executive officer of the Company.

Meetings of Independent Directors

The Canadian Securities Administrator's corporate governance guidance suggests that independent Directors hold regularly scheduled meetings at which non-independent Directors and members of Management are not in attendance. In 2021, there were nine meetings of the Board, after which all were followed by a meeting of the independent Directors without the involvement of management or non-independent Directors. In addition, meetings of certain committees of the Board took place during the year. The Audit Committee consists of three independent Directors and meets quarterly. A Compensation Committee, and a CGN Committee, also consisting of only independent Directors, were established in 2017; and a Health, Safety, Environment, and Sustainability Committee and a Technical Committee were also established in 2017.

Role of Chair and Lead Director

The Chair, with the assistance of the Lead Director (if one is appointed from time to time), is responsible for the management, development and effective performance of the Board and leads the Board to ensure that it fulfills its duties to be effective in setting and implementing direction and strategy, and to work closely with the CEO to ensure the strategy agreed by the Board is put into effect.

Board Charter

The full text of the Board Charter is attached as Schedule "A".

Position Descriptions

The Board has adopted written position descriptions for its Chair and also the Chair of each of the Committees. The position descriptions are in line with each of the Committee mandates, which are also reviewed and updated from time to time by its members. The Compensation Committee and the CEO have developed a position description for the CEO which has been approved by the Board. The Compensation Committee annually reviews and monitors the achievement of corporate objectives that the CEO is responsible to meet.

Orientation and Continuing Education

A new Director is provided with an orientation to the role of the Board, its Committees and Directors, and to the nature and operation of the business. This consists of:

- a series of meetings held with the Chair, individual Directors, and the CEO to take place prior to the next formal Board meeting;
- ii) online access to a Corporate Governance Manual containing Board and committee mandates, Company policies, position descriptions, a list of key contacts and roles;
- iii) online access to the Board portal containing current updates about the Company and its properties, minutes of recent meetings, and pertinent Board reports; and
- iv) a tour of the Company's head office with introductions to key employees and opportunities for one-on-one discussions, and the opportunity to attend at least one site visit which provides the new appointee with an on-site orientation to the Company's property and facilities.

The Board does not provide continuing education for its Directors as a group. To ensure that Directors maintain the skill and knowledge necessary to meet their obligations as Directors, Directors are briefed at least monthly and at each Board meeting by the CEO or senior management on strategic issues or challenges which may affect the Company, its relationships, performance, budget, and any trends which may influence or change the planned development of the Company. In addition, the Board recommends and encourages attendance at applicable meetings, conferences, and other educational training to upgrade skills and assist Directors in fulfilling their roles. The Company reimburses the cost of this training and expects to be briefed on relevant issues which the Company needs to address. Although it is the individual Directors themselves who are responsible for keeping their education current, each of the Directors hold memberships in relevant organizations and circulate information freely to other Directors, including opportunities to attend conferences or training. Bluestone is a corporate member of the Institute of Corporate Directors which provides continuing education opportunities to directors that help them to perform their roles effectively and make appropriate contributions in the boardroom.

Ethical Business Conduct

The Board has adopted a written code of ethics (the "Code") for its Directors, officers, and all employees. The Code may be viewed on the Company's website at http://www.bluestoneresources.ca/about-us/corporate-governance/. The Audit Committee has the primary authority and responsibility for the oversight of the Code, subject to the supervision of the Board. It reviews the Code on an annual basis and makes recommendations regarding compliance monitoring. Annually, online training sessions on compliance with the Code are conducted through a third-party service provider to enhance understanding and promote compliance with the Code. All employees at the Company's Cerro Blanco project in Guatemala, as well as at the head office of its subsidiary, Elevar Resources S.A., and all of the Company's directors, executive officers, and employees also completed this training. To ensure and monitor compliance with the Code, the Company provides this training to each new employee and to all employees annually, thus providing acknowledgement that they have reviewed the Code and Corporate Governance policies of the Company and their responsibility to review and comply with the Code and Corporate Governance policies of the Company. From January 1, 2021, to the date of this Information Circular, there were no reports regarding misconduct and/or departures from the Code, and there have been no waivers granted.

The Company has a whistleblower policy which allows anonymous reporting to an outside service or directly to the Chair of the Audit Committee. Whistleblowing is monitored by the Audit Committee and any reported infractions are communicated to the Chair of the Audit Committee. This policy has also been distributed to all Company employees.

The Company has had no material transactions or agreements in respect of which a Director or executive officer has a material interest. However, if this were to occur, the Board would conduct at least one meeting

without the affected Director or executive officer present, and this person would abstain from any required approval for the transaction. Resolutions would be signed by only the non-affected or arms-length Directors.

Climate Change, and Environmental, Social, and Governance ("ESG")

Bluestone is committed to:

- adopt a mitigation hierarchy approach by seeking to avoid, minimize, and mitigate potential social and environmental impacts and risks when planning, designing, and implementing activities;
- factor climate change considerations into project design;
- evaluate and document any changes to mine design, infrastructure, and operations that could impact
 important biodiversity, ecosystem services, and natural resource availability as part of a change
 management process to avoid and/or reduce impacts;
- minimize our use of water, manage impacts on water quality, and engage with stakeholders to identify water challenges and opportunities to implement sustainable solutions to the management of water resources;
- establish adequate and effective water, tailings, and waste rock design and management in a manner that is protective of the environment and society throughout the mine's life;
- apply disturbance approval procedures to address activities that may lead to the disturbance of sensitive areas that could result in impacts to biodiversity, ecosystem services, and natural resource availability;
- manage our non-hazardous and hazardous waste responsibly; we transport, store, and use cyanide and other reagents in alignment with the International Cyanide Management Code;
- maintain continuous improvement of the environmental management system to improve our environmental performance; and
- plan for mine closure at an early stage in the mine's life with the aim to achieve long-term environmental stability.

Management continues to increase its focus on ESG and are working to establish targets and means to measure progress on these climate commitments.

Board Assessment and Renewal, and Nomination of Directors

The Board undertakes a robust annual assessment process that includes:

- Director reviews conducted through one-on-one conversations between the Chair of the Board and the Chair of the CGN Committee;
- an informal discussion by the Chair with Directors on a selective basis, as required, to fully understand
 any concerns raised or recommendations advanced by such Director, and the preparation by the
 Chair of the CGN Committee of a report to, and discussion among, the full Board which includes
 matters concerning the size of the Board and each Committee of the Board, and whether changes in
 size, personnel, or responsibilities are warranted;
- a review and discussion of various emerging corporate governance issues and best practices, including those related to Board composition, Director term limits, "overboarding", and diversity (Board and executive officers); and
- the Board and each Committee of the Board complete an annual review and assessment of its respective mandate or charter to determine if changes are warranted.

The Company does not currently have any term limits, retirement policies, or similar mechanisms in place for the renewal or replacement of its Directors. The average collective tenure of Bluestone Directors is 2.7 years.

In considering and identifying new Directors for nomination, the CGN Committee will hold a series of meetings to identify the particular skills and qualifications needed of new recruits, having regard to the Company's business and objectives, as well as the then-existing composition of the Board. Once a list of key attributes, skills, and competencies for a potential new Director is identified, the CGN Committee then creates a list of possible candidates for consideration and evaluation, which are then presented to the full Board for further discussion and evaluation. If, and as needed, the CGN Committee may engage internal or external consultants to assist in identifying, evaluating, and/or selecting appropriate Board candidates, including to ensure a diversity of potential candidates are identified. Only after rigorous discussion by the CGN Committee and the Board is a short-list of potential Board candidates created, following which the Board works together with the CGN Committee to develop the best plan to recruit the preferred candidate(s).

The CGN Committee has developed a skills matrix to identify and assess the Board's skills and potential gaps. The director nominees have the skills and experience shown in the following matrix.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS EXPERTISE MATRIX	Number of
Skill/Experience	Directors
Board	
Prior experience as a board member for a major organization (other than Bluestone).	6
International	
Prior or current experience working in a publicly listed company or a major organization that has	6
business in one or more international jurisdictions.	
Mining, Exploration and Operations	
Experience with a leading mining or resource company with reserves, exploration, metallurgy, and	6
operations expertise.	
Risk Management	
Experience in overseeing policies and processes to identify a resource company's principal business	6
risks and to confirm that appropriate systems are in place to mitigate these risks.	
Media Relations	4
Experience in dealing with the media on matters relating to operations and public relations issues.	4
Operations	
Experience as a senior operational officer of a publicly listed company or major organization or	4
production or exploration experience with a leading mining or resource company.	
Human Resources	
Prior or current experience in executive compensation and the oversight of succession planning,	5
talent planning, and retention programs.	
Financial Literacy	
Senior financial officer of a publicly listed company or major organization, or experience in financial	4
accounting and reporting and corporate finance (familiarity with internal financial controls,	4
Canadian or US GAAP and/or IFRS).	
Corporate Responsibility and Sustainable Development	
Understanding and experience with corporate responsibility practices and the constituents involved	6
in sustainable development policies.	
Legal	
Experience on legal matters with a publicly listed company or major organization including drafting	5
and negotiating contracts, conducting financings, dealing with regulatory bodies on securities,	
corporate or other regulatory matters, and corporate governance.	
Managing/Leading Growth/Strategic Planning	6
Experience driving strategic direction and leading growth of an organization.	U
Investment Banking/Mergers & Acquisitions	5
Experience in investment banking, finance, or in major mergers and acquisitions.	,
Government Relations/Social, Economic, Foreign Policy	
Experience in, or a good understanding of, the workings of governments and public policy,	4
domestically and internationally.	

BOARD OF DIRECTORS EXPERTISE MATRIX Skill/Experience	Number of Directors
Business Judgment	
Track record of leveraging own experience and wisdom in making sound strategic and operational	6
business decisions, demonstrates business acumen and a mindset for risk oversight.	
Industry Knowledge	
Knowledge of the mining industry, market and business imperatives, international regulatory	6
environment, and stakeholder management.	
Senior Officer	_
Experience working as a senior officer of a publicly listed company or major organization	3

Board Leadership and Diversity

The Company has adopted a Diversity Policy, the key provisions of which are:

- the Company is committed to workplace diversity and fostering a culture of inclusion across all aspects of the Company, its operations, and offices;
- the Board's objective is to select the most qualified and highest functioning Directors from diverse backgrounds;
- the term "diversity" includes diversity of gender, race or ethnicity, sexual identity/orientation, age, cultural background, political affiliation, skills, and experience;
- Board nominees will be chosen based on the abilities, skills, and experience required from time to time, while recognizing that a more diverse Board can result in a more effective Board;
- the CGN Committee will consider candidates on merit against objective criteria and with due regard for the benefits of diversity in the Board's composition;
- no Board term limits are imposed since the Company values the contribution of Directors which has developed over a period of time with increasing insight into the Company and its operations; and
- No fixed target regarding the representation of women on the Board.

The Company currently has one female Director (16.6%) and two female executive officers (33.3%). Bluestone has set a target to have at least two female directors by May 2023.

The Company understands the benefits of a diversified work force, including promoting the level of female representation and other types of diversity, and diversity is one of many factors that are used in consideration for hires and promotions. In identifying and considering potential candidates for executive appointments, the Board also considers factors such as years of service, regional background, merit, experience, and qualification. In addition, the relative diversity of the Company's executive team is also driven by other factors, many of which are outside of the control of the Company, including the level of staff turnover, the candidates that are available with the necessary skills and experiences required to satisfy the Company's needs, and requirements for the position when hiring and promotion opportunities arise, and various other factors. The Board does not set specific gender representation targets when identifying potential candidates to executive officer positions, but does consider diversity, and where possible, seeks to ensure a representative list of women is included among the group of prospective candidates for executive positions.

Compensation Assessments

The Board determines Director and senior officer compensation by the recommendation of the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee consists of three independent Directors and, with consultation from the CEO:

- reviews and assesses the overall compensation policies of the Company based on industry standards, comparable corporate policies, and characteristic needs and objectives of the Company, including consultation with independent experts;
- · sets compensation parameters;
- assesses the CEO's performance against pre-agreed objectives;
- reviews performance assessments of other senior officers, new executive appointments, terminations, and employment agreements;
- makes recommendations to the Board on salary changes, short-term and long-term incentive plans or benefit plans; and
- reviews and recommends disclosure pertaining to all of the foregoing.

The Compensation Committee is responsible for reviewing and assessing the overall compensation policies of the Company based on needs and objectives of the Company, industry standards, and comparable corporate policies.

Lane Caputo Compensation Inc., an independent compensation consulting firm, was contracted by the Compensation Committee in 2021 (see page 20) to evaluate compensation of Directors and senior officers of the Company. Using the guidelines provided by Lane Caputo Compensation Inc., the Compensation Committee held meetings in early 2022 to determine the objectives for compensation for 2022 and bonuses for 2021.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

The following information of the Company is provided in accordance with Form 51-102F6V – Statement of Executive Compensation – Venture Issuers ("Form 51-102F6V"). Information contained in this Statement of Executive Compensation is as of December 31, 2021, unless otherwise indicated and all dollar amounts referenced herein are in Canadian Dollars, unless otherwise specified.

Director and NEO Compensation

The named executive officers (NEOs) of the Company for the financial year ended December 31, 2021, were Jack Lundin, President (effective April 15, 2021) and CEO effective January 28, 2020; Peter Hemstead, CFO effective May 1, 2017; and David Cass, VP Exploration effective December 1, 2017.

For 2021, annual compensation for Directors who are not NEOs consisted of the following elements:

Director Fees	Annual \$
Board Chair	25,000
Cash retainer – Member	36,000
Audit Committee Chair	10,000
Technical Committee Chair	10,000
Other Board Committee Chairs	5,000

Particulars of compensation, excluding compensation securities, for each NEO and Director in the two most recently completed financial years is set out in the table below:

TABLE OF COMPENSATION EXCLUDING COMPENSATION SECURITIES						
Name and position	Year	Salary, consulting fee, retainer, or commission (\$)	Bonus (\$)	Committee or meeting fees (\$)	Value of perquisites (\$)	Total compensation (\$)
Jack Lundin ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	2021	350,000	342,000	Nil	Nil	692,000
CEO, Director	2020	326,218	284,000	Nil	Nil	610,218
Peter Hemstead	2021	252,500	185,000	Nil	Nil	437,500
CFO	2020	252,500	154,000	Nil	Nil	406,500
David Cass	2021	220,000	108,000	Nil	Nil	328,000
VP Exploration	2020	220,000	95,000	Nil	Nil	315,000
William Lamb	2021	63,786	Nil	Nil	Nil	63,786
Board Chair	2020	54,661	Nil	Nil	Nil	54,661
James Beck	2021	42,667	Nil	Nil	Nil	42,667
Director	2020	40,038	Nil	Nil	Nil	40,038
Zara Boldt	2021	52,667	Nil	Nil	Nil	52,667
Director	2020	51,000	Nil	Nil	Nil	51,000
Dave Dicaire ⁽³⁾	2021	41,000	Nil	Nil	Nil	41,000
Director	2020	25,218	Nil	Nil	Nil	25,218
Leo Hathaway	2021	38,500	Nil	Nil	Nil	38,500
Director	2020	41,774	Nil	Nil	Nil	41,774

⁽¹⁾ Jack Lundin received no compensation in respect of his role as Director for the two most recently completed financial years.

Stock Options and Other Compensation Securities

Compensation securities granted or issued to each NEO and Director in 2021 for services provided or to be provided, directly or indirectly, to the Company or any of its subsidiaries is set out in the table below:

	COMPENSATION SECURITIES						
Name and Position	Type of compensation security	Number of compensation securities, number of underlying securities, and percentage of class ⁽¹⁾	Date of issue or grant	Exercise price ⁽²⁾ (\$)	Closing price of security or underlying security on date of grant (\$)	Closing price of security or underlying security at year end (\$)	Expiry date
Jack Lundin ⁽³⁾ CEO, Director	Stock Options	528,000 <1%	March 18/21	1.70	1.69	2.16	Mar 18/26
Peter Hemstead CFO	Stock Options	286,000 <1%	March 18/21	1.70	1.69	2.16	Mar 18/26
David Cass VP Exploration	Stock Options	166,000 <1%	March 18/21	1.70	1.69	2.16	Mar 18/26
William Lamb Director	Stock Options	114,000 <1%	March 18/21	1.70	1.69	2.16	Mar 18/26
James Beck Director	Stock Options	114,000 <1%	March 18/21	1.70	1.69	2.16	Mar 18/26

⁽²⁾ Jack Lundin was appointed President and CEO on April 15, 2021. Mr. Lundin has served as the Company's CEO since January 28, 2020.

⁽³⁾ Dave Dicaire was appointed to the Board of Directors on May 20, 2020.

	COMPENSATION SECURITIES							
Name and Position	Type of compensation security	Number of compensation securities, number of underlying securities, and percentage of class ⁽¹⁾	Date of issue or grant	Exercise price ⁽²⁾ (\$)	Closing price of security or underlying security on date of grant (\$)	Closing price of security or underlying security at year end (\$)	Expiry date	
Zara Boldt	Stock Options	114,000	March 18/21	1.70	1.69	2.16	Mar 18/26	
Director		<1%		2.70	2.00	2.20	25, 25	
Dave Dicaire Director	Stock Options	114,000 <1%	March 18/21	1.70	1.69	2.16	Mar 18/26	
Leo Hathaway Director	Stock Options	114,000 <1%	March 18/21	1.70	1.69	2.16	Mar 18/26	

⁽¹⁾ Percentage of class is based on 150,358,483 issued and outstanding common shares as at December 31, 2021.

Stock options vest 1/3 upon grant, and every year from date of grant until they are fully vested after two years. Stock options will expire five years after the grant date.

Compensation securities exercised in 2021 by the NEOs and Directors:

EXERCISE OF COMPENSATION SECURITIES BY DIRECTORS AND NEOs							
					Closing	Difference between exercise	
					price per security	price and closing	Total
		Number of	Exercise		on date	price on	value on
	Type of compensation	underlying securities	Price per security	Date of	of exercise	date of exercise	exercise date
Name and Position	security	exercised	(\$)	exercise	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
David Cass VP Exploration	Stock Options	200,000	1.50	Mar 29/21	1.58	0.08	16,000

As at December 31, 2021, the Company's NEOs and Directors held a total of 4,101,000 stock options.

Stock Option Plan

The Company has established the Stock Option Plan for Directors, Employees, and Consultants which reserves, for the grant of stock options under the Stock Option Plan, a number of shares equivalent to 10% of the Company's issued and outstanding common shares from time to time. As a 10% rolling plan, the Stock Option Plan is required to be approved annually by the Company's shareholders, in accordance with TSX Venture Exchange policy. The Stock Option Plan was last approved by shareholders at the Company's annual general meeting of shareholders held May 19, 2021.

In accordance with TSX Venture Exchange policy,

- the term of stock options granted under the Stock Option Plan may not exceed 10 years and the term may be set at the discretion of the Board;
- no stock options may be granted, without shareholder and regulatory approval, entitling any single
 individual to purchase more than 5% of the then outstanding shares in the Company in any 12-month

⁽²⁾ Exercise price of the stock options is the closing price of Bluestone shares on the trading day prior to the date of grant.

⁽³⁾ Jack Lundin was appointed President and CEO on April 15, 2021. Mr. Lundin has served as the Company's CEO since January 28, 2020.

period and no more than 2% of the outstanding shares may be issued to any one consultant, or to all employees or consultants engaged in investor relations activities in the aggregate, in any 12-month period;

- the maximum number of Options which may be granted to Insiders within any 12-month period must not exceed 10% of the then outstanding shares; and
- if the stock option rights granted under the Stock Option Plan expire or terminate for any reason without having been exercised, such optioned shares may be made available for other stock options to be granted under the Stock Option Plan.

On April 6, 2022, the Board approved certain amendments to the Stock Option Plan to bring the Stock Option Plan into compliance with New Policy 4.4 and to allow for exercise on a Net Settlement (as defined in the Amended Plan) basis. Further particulars of the Stock Option Plan are contained under the headings *Ratification, Confirmation, and Approval of Amended Stock Option Plan* and *Equity Compensation Plan Information*. A complete copy of the Amended Plan is attached to this Circular as Schedule "C" and a blackline comparison between the Stock Option Plan and the Amended Plan is attached to this Circular as Schedule "D".

Employment, Consulting, and Management Agreements

The material terms of the 2021 NEO employment agreements were as follows:

- Jack Lundin began his employment on January 28, 2020, as CEO at a salary of \$350,000. Mr. Lundin was appointed President and CEO on April 15, 2021.
- Peter Hemstead, CFO, began his employment on May 1, 2017, at a salary of \$225,000. His salary was increased to \$245,000 on January 1, 2019, and to \$252,500 on January 1, 2020.
- David Cass, VP Exploration, began his employment on December 1, 2017, at a salary of \$200,000. His salary was increased to \$210,000 on January 1, 2019. His salary was increased to \$220,000 on January 1, 2020.

The NEOs have employment agreements which include provisions covering position, term, duties, employee obligations, compensation (including base salary, bonus, stock options), other benefits, vacation benefit, and provisions covering termination for cause, without cause, and in the event of a change of control. For purposes of these arrangements, a change in control is defined as:

- the acquisition, beneficially, directly or indirectly, by any person or group of persons acting jointly or
 in concert, within the meaning of National Instrument 62-104, takeover bids and issuer bids, or any
 successor instrument thereto, of common shares of the Company which, when added to all other
 common shares of the Company at the time held directly or indirectly by such person or persons
 acting jointly or in concert, totals for the first time more than 50% of the outstanding common shares
 of the Company;
- during any period of not more than six (6) consecutive months, the removal, by extraordinary resolution of the shareholders of the Company, of more than fifty-one (51%) percent of the incumbent Directors on the Company's Board at the beginning of the period;
- the consummation of a sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company; or
- the consummation of a reorganization, plan of arrangement, merger or other transaction which has substantially the same effect as the three points above.

The following table summarizes the material terms and conditions that apply to NEOs in the event of the noted separation events.

			Separation Event	
		Termination with	Termination without	
Compensation Element	Resignation	Cause	Cause	Change of Control
Salary	Payments cease	Payments cease	12 months' current salary plus 1 month's salary for each completed year of employment to maximum of 18 months' payment of salary ⁽¹⁾	24 months' current salary ⁽¹⁾ 12 months' current salary ⁽²⁾
			6 months' current salary plus 1 month's salary for each completed year of employment to maximum of 12 months' payment of salary ⁽²⁾	
Annual Incentive Bonus	Pro-rated bonus payment for months earned	None	Bonus earned over preceding 12 months if not yet paid, and pro-rated bonus payment for months earned	Amount equal to annual average of bonuses actually paid to employee over the last 3 years with the Company, or the average of bonuses paid to employee since the start of employment with the Company, or 9 months' current employee salary
Stock Options	Stock options which were vested upon resignation are exercisable for 30 days	All stock options are immediately forfeited	Options immediately vest and expire the earlier of the scheduled expiry date of the Option and up to one year following the termination date	If the Optionee is terminated by the Company without Cause, or the Optionee terminates his or her employment with the Company for Good Reason, within six months of the date of the Change of Control, all Options vest immediately prior to the Optionee's termination or resignation and will expire on the scheduled Expiry Date

⁽¹⁾ Compensation for CEO and CFO.

⁽²⁾ Compensation for VP Exploration.

The following table presents the estimated total change of control and termination benefits of its 2021 NEOs, assuming the separation event occurred on December 31, 2021, including any amounts attributable to option benefits using the TSXV closing price of \$2.16 as at December 31, 2021.

	Separation Event				
Named Executive Officer	Resignation \$	Termination with Cause \$	Termination without Cause S	Change of Control \$	
Jack Lundin, President and CEO ⁽¹⁾	705,960	Nil	1,394,867	1,686,701	
Peter Hemstead, CFO	564,593	Nil	1,027,173	1,194,173	
David Cass, VP Exploration	273,793	Nil	530,264	568,258	

⁽¹⁾ Jack Lundin was appointed President and CEO on April 15, 2021. Mr. Lundin has served as the Company's CEO since January 28, 2020.

The Board determines Director and NEO compensation by the recommendation of the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee consists of three independent Directors and, with consultation from the CEO:

- reviews and assesses the overall compensation strategy of the Company based on industry standards and characteristic needs and objectives of the Company, including consultation with independent experts;
- sets compensation parameters;
- assesses the CEO's performance against pre-agreed objectives;
- reviews performance assessments of other senior officers, new executive appointments, terminations, and employment agreements;
- makes recommendations to the Board on salary changes, short-term and long-term incentive plans, or benefit plans; and
- reviews and recommends disclosure pertaining to all the foregoing.

Compensation Philosophy and Objectives

The objective of the Company's compensation program is to attract and continue to retain NEOs that have the necessary attributes, experience, skills, and competencies that represent the best fit for the Company and to ensure that the compensation for its NEOs is appropriate and aligned with shareholder interests. The Compensation Committee reviews director and NEO compensation on an annual basis.

The Company's general philosophy is that compensation for non-executive Directors and NEOs should be a mix of cash (base salary and short-term incentive bonus) and equity (stock options) with short term incentive and stock option combined components being more heavily weighted than base salary. The Company looks to target the median of the relevant peer group from a Total Compensation perspective, keeping the compensation mix philosophy in mind, when establishing compensation structures for the NEOs.

Compensation Consultant

The compensation strategy is determined by the Compensation Committee with assistance from independent consultants and is designed to be competitive with those offered by publicly traded mining companies comparable to the Company in terms of size, assets, production, and region of operation. In 2021, the Compensation Committee engaged Lane Caputo Compensation Inc. to advise on the competitiveness and appropriateness of compensation programs for the CEO, executive officers, and Directors of the Company, including base salaries, retainers and fees, short and long-term incentives, benefits, perquisites, employment and change-of-control provisions for the 2021 and 2022 fiscal years. The Compensation Committee conducts a third-party review of the Company compensation strategy bi-annually.

Executive Compensation-Related Fees:

The following fees were incurred by the Company to Lane Caputo Compensation Inc. in 2021 and 2020 for compensation-related consulting and advice:

Type of Work	2021 Fees \$	2020 Fees \$
Executive compensation-related fees	32,000	1,463
All other fees	Nil	Nil

Comparator Group

The peer group has been established by the Compensation Committee with input from its independent compensation consultant, Lane Caputo Compensation Inc., based on size and industry-specific criteria. The peer group for 2021 compensation benchmarking purposes included companies which faced similar economic, market, regulatory, and operational challenges:

Almaden Minerals Ltd. INV Metals Inc. Bear Creek Mining Corp. Orca Gold Inc.

Belo Sun Mining Corp. Pure Gold Mining Inc. Falco Resources Ltd. Sabina Gold & Silver Corp.

The Compensation Committee reviews the compensation peer group on an annual basis to assess its relevance to the Company's current size and stage of development.

While the Board considers amounts paid by other companies in similar industries at similar stages of development in determining compensation, using published mining industry compensation reports, it has also adopted the following performance peer group for 2021:

Almaden Minerals Ltd. Integra Resources Corp.

Artemis Gold Inc. Marathon Gold Corporation
Bear Creek Mining Corp. Perpetua (Midas) Gold Corp.

Belo Sun Mining Corp. Orca Gold Inc.
Falco Resources Ltd. Orezone Gold Corp.
First Mining Gold Corp. Sabina Gold & Silver Corp.
Gold Standard Ventures Corp. Skeena Resources Limited

INV Metals Inc. Vista Gold Corp.

The Compensation Committee reviews the performance peer group on an annual basis to assess its relevance to the Company's stage of development.

Compensation Elements

The compensation of the NEOs consists of three main components: base salary, short-term incentive compensation (discretionary annual cash bonuses), and long-term incentives, currently in the form of stock options. The following discussion describes the components of compensation and discusses how each component relates to the Company's overall executive compensation objective.

The Company has not established at this time any pension plans or deferred compensation plans for directors and executive officers that provide for payments or benefits at, following, or in connection with retirement.

The Company has adopted an Executive Compensation Recovery Policy, which allows the Board to require reimbursement of excess bonus and equity-based compensation paid or granted to the Chief Executive Officer or the Chief Financial Officer and other officers, at the discretion of the Board, in certain circumstances where the Company is required to restate its financial statements, the executive engaged in fraud or willful misconduct which caused or significantly contributed to the reason for the restatement, and the bonus and

equity-based compensation paid to the executive would have been lower had it been based on the restated financial statements.

Base Salary

The 2021 base salaries for each NEO at December 31, 2021, were as follows:

	2021 Base Salary
Name and Principal Position	\$
Jack Lundin, CEO ⁽¹⁾	350,000
Peter Hemstead, CFO	252,500
David Cass, VP Exploration	220,000

⁽¹⁾ Jack Lundin was appointed President and CEO on April 15, 2021. Mr. Lundin has served as the Company's CEO since January 28, 2020.

Short-term Incentive

Short-term incentive awards were granted to NEOs in 2021 based on the Compensation Committee's assessment of the Company's performance for the year against the 2021 Corporate Objectives, as well as the NEO performance against pre-determined individual objectives, and are disclosed in the *Table of Compensation Excluding Compensation Securities*, above.

The 2021 Short-Term Incentive weights and maximum percentages were as follows:

Principal Position	Percentage Weight (Corporate vs. Individual Objectives)	Maximum Award as a Percentage of Base Salary
CEO	80%/20%	100%
CFO	75%/25%	75%
VP Exploration	70%/30%	50%

In determining to award short-term incentive payment, the Bluestone Board uses its discretion and takes into consideration Bluestone's annual achievements, with quantifiable weights or goals in respect of particular achievements and corporate milestones.

Achieving predetermined individual and/or corporate targets and objectives, as well as general performance in day-to-day corporate activities, will trigger the award of a short-term incentive payment to the NEOs. The NEOs will receive a partial or full incentive payment depending on the number of the predetermined targets met and the Compensation Committee's assessment of overall performance. The determination as to whether a target has been met is ultimately made by the Bluestone Board.

The Bluestone Board will reserve the right to make positive or negative adjustments to any short-term incentive payment if considered appropriate.

Long-term Incentive

Long-term incentives for NEOs and Directors take the form of stock options which are granted under the direction of the Compensation Committee in accordance with the Stock Option Plan. The value of stock options granted to NEOs is determined on both qualitative and quantitative levels. Changes in executive positions or roles and ongoing contribution to the Company are factors which affect the decision-making process. Outstanding stock options and previous grants are reviewed by the Compensation Committee on an annual basis and again when considering stock option grants for new employees. The terms of the Stock Option Plan are also reviewed from time to time by the Compensation Committee and changes suggested are discussed with NEOs prior to approval by the Board, then regulatory and shareholder approval, as necessary. At the Meeting, shareholders will be asked to approve certain amendments to the Stock Option Plan, see *Ratification, Confirmation, and Approval of Amended Stock Option Plan* above.

On May 20, 2020, shareholders approved the adoption by the Company of a restricted share unit plan (the "RSU Plan"). The RSU Plan provides that RSUs may be granted by the Board, which administers the RSU Plan, to certain employees, consultants, and officers (the "Eligible Persons") from time to time as a discretionary payment to assist the Company in the recruitment and retention of highly qualified employees and eligible consultants by providing a means to reward performance, to motivate Eligible Persons under the RSU Plan to achieve important corporate and personal objectives, and through the proposed issuance of common shares of the Company or cash under the RSU Plan, to better align the interests of Eligible Persons with the long-term interests of shareholders of the Company.

Pursuant to the terms of the RSU Plan, the maximum number of shares which may be reserved for issuance under the RSU Plan shall not exceed 2,000,000 shares, subject to adjustment in instances of certain corporate reorganizations, or such greater number of shares as shall have been duly approved by the Board and, if required the policies of the TSX Venture Exchange (the "Exchange") or any other stock exchange on which the common shares of the Company may then be listed, and by the shareholders of the Company.

The number of shares which may be reserved for issuance under the RSU Plan in combination with the aggregate number of common shares which may be issuable under any and all of the Company's equity incentive plans in existence from time to time, shall not exceed 10% of the total number of issued and outstanding common shares on a non-diluted basis, or such greater number of common shares as shall have been duly approved by the Board and, if required, by the policies of the Exchange or any other stock exchange on which the common shares of the Company may then be listed, and by the shareholders of the Company.

As of the date of this Circular, no RSUs have been granted under the Company's RSU Plan.

Corporate Objectives

In determining whether to award performance bonuses, including the amounts thereof, the Board of Directors uses its discretion and takes into consideration the Company's annual achievements, against predetermined Corporate Objectives.

The 2021 Corporate Objectives predominantly focused on the continued development of the Cerro Blanco Project, including the completion of an infill drilling program to delineate additional M&I Resources; the completion of technical detail, field work, and finalization of an updated EIA; acquisition of surface rights for infrastructure requirements for the open pit mine; and advancement of training programs for communities and enrollment of internal staff in literacy and trades programs. In addition, the 2021 Corporate Objectives included compliance with health, safety, and environmental targets, improving sustainability reporting and stakeholder relations, as well as share price performance and financial goals. Corporate Objectives for 2021 were weighted 40% Operations, 40% ESG, 10% Financial, and 10% Share Price Performance.

Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

Equity Compensation Plan Information

The following table provides information regarding all compensation plans under which equity securities of the Company are authorized for issuance as at December 31, 2021:

Plan Category	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants, and rights	Weighted- average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants, and rights \$	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans
Equity compensation plans approved by securityholders	7,533,000	1.63	7,502,848 ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾
Equity compensation plans not approved by securityholders	Nil	N/A	N/A
Total	7,533,000	1.63	7,502,848

⁽¹⁾ This number is 10% of the issued and outstanding shares of the Company, less the number of outstanding stock options.

Stock Option Plan:

The following is a summary of the principal terms of the Stock Option Plan as of the date hereof and prior to giving effect to the proposed amendments as described in this Circular under the heading *Ratification, Confirmation and Approval of Amended Stock Option Plan*. A complete copy of the Amended Plan is attached to this Circular as Schedule "C" and a blackline comparison between the Stock Option Plan and the Amended Plan is attached to this Circular as Schedule "D".

The Stock Option Plan provides that the maximum number of common shares available to be issued on exercise of stock options granted under the Stock Option Plan will not exceed 10% of the number of issued and outstanding common shares of the Company on any date on which stock options are granted (the "Option Limit"). As at April 6, 2022, there are 9,254,200 common shares reserved for issuance on the exercise of stock options, representing approximately 61% of the available Option Limit and 6% of the 151,155,283 currently outstanding common shares. As such, as at April 6, 2022, the Company could grant additional stock options that, on exercise, will result in an additional 5,861,328 common shares being issued. Stock options that expire without being exercised are automatically available for the purpose of granting stock options under the Stock Option Plan.

At December 31, 2021, stock options totaling 7,533,000 common shares on exercise of the options had been granted under the Stock Option Plan, representing approximately 5.0% of the issued and outstanding common shares of the Company and representing approximately 50% of the available Option Limit. As at December 31, 2021, 4,974,000 total options had been granted to Directors and insiders of the Company, representing approximately 3.3% of the total outstanding shares.

The Board may grant stock options under the Stock Option Plan to any Director, officer, employee, any company wholly owned by a Director, officer, employee, or a consultant of the Company, or a subsidiary of the Company, in amounts it considers appropriate up to the Option Limit. In no event shall stock options be granted, without regulatory approval, entitling any single person to purchase in excess of 5% of the then outstanding common shares in any 12-month period and no more than 2% of the then outstanding common shares may be issued to any one consultant or to all persons performing investor relations activities (as such term is defined under the policies of the TSX Venture Exchange) in the aggregate in any 12-month period. The

⁽²⁾ Pursuant to the terms of the RSU Plan, the maximum number of shares which may be reserved for issuance under the RSU Plan is the lesser of (i) 2,000,000 shares and (ii) in combination with the aggregate number of shares which may be issuable under any and all of the Company's equity incentive plans in existence from time to time, 10% of the total number of issued and outstanding shares.

maximum number of stock options which may be granted to insiders of the Company within any 12-month period must not exceed 10% of the then outstanding common shares in aggregate.

The stock option exercise price is determined by the Board and must be not less than the closing market price on the day before the grant of the stock option is approved by the Board. The maximum term of any stock option is ten years per TSX Venture Exchange policy, to otherwise be set at the discretion of the Board. Presently, all stock options granted pursuant to the Stock Option Plan have a term of five years or less.

Stock options terminate at the earliest of:

- (a) the expiry date;
- (b) 90 days following termination of the office of a Director and in such case, the stock options will continue to vest in accordance with the terms of grant, unless termination or cessation is because the Director ceases to be qualified as a director or a regulatory body so orders, in which case expiry is immediate; and
- (c) 90 days following termination of employment or consultancy, in which case the stock options shall continue to vest in accordance with the terms of grant, unless the employment or consultancy terminates as a result of:
 - (i) termination for Cause (as defined in the Stock Option Plan) or an order of a securities commission, stock exchange or regulatory body, in which case expiry is immediate;
 - (ii) termination without Cause, in which case the stock options shall immediately vest and the expiry date shall be up one year following the termination date;
 - (iii) resignation without Good Reason (as defined in the Stock Option Plan), in which case the stock options shall cease to vest and the expiry date shall be the 30th date following resignation;
 - (iv) resignation for Good Reason, in which case the stock options shall immediately vest and the expiry date shall be up to one year following the date of resignation;
 - (v) the death of the optionee, in which case the stock options shall immediately vest and the expiry date shall be up to one year following the date of death;
 - (vi) the disability of the optionee, in which case the stock options shall continue to vest in accordance with the terms of grant and, if the individual ceases to qualify as an Eligible Person (as defined in the Stock Option Plan), the stock options will expire up to one year following the date of cessation.

If the stock option expiry date falls during a blackout period imposed by the Company, the expiry date shall be automatically extended to a date that is ten business days after the last date of the blackout period in question. An option is personal to the stock option holder and is non-assignable or transferrable, subject to the terms of the Stock Option Plan regarding death of a stock option holder.

If, at any time prior to the Expiry Date, there is a Change of Control and the Optionee is terminated by the Company without Cause, or the Optionee terminates his or her employment with the Company for Good Reason, in each case, concurrent with the Change of Control or within six (6) months of the date of the Change of Control, all unvested Options shall automatically vest immediately prior to the Optionee's termination or resignation, as the case may be, and the Optionee shall have the right, at any time following the Change of Control until the Expiry Date, to exercise all or any of the unexercised Options previously granted to the Optionee. Acceleration of vesting provisions on options granted to those providing Investor Relations Activities must have prior TSXV acceptance.

The Board may amend the Stock Option Plan as follows, subject to regulatory approval without shareholder approval: (i) vesting provisions; (ii) termination provisions provided there is no extension beyond the original expiry date; (iii) other amendments of a "housekeeping" nature; and (iv) to clarify existing provisions of the Plan that do not have the effect of altering the scope, nature, and intent of such provisions.

The Board must receive shareholder approval before amending the following terms of the Stock Option Plan: (i) persons eligible to be granted options under the Stock Option Plan; (ii) the maximum number of common shares reserved for issuance upon exercise of options available under this Stock Option Plan; (iii) the limitations on grants of options to: (a) any one person, (b) insiders, (c) consultants, or (d) persons involved in

investor relations activities; (iv) the method for determining the option price payable on exercise of options; (v) the maximum period for options can be exercised; (vi) the expiry and termination provisions applicable to options; and (vii) any amendment to the amendment provisions. Disinterested shareholders of the Company must approve any amendment to options held by an insider at the time of the amendment that would have the effect of decreasing the option price payable on exercise of such options.

RSU Plan:

The Company's RSU Plan provides that RSUs may be granted by the Board, which administers the RSU Plan, to certain employees, consultants, and officers (the "Eligible Persons") from time to time as a discretionary payment to assist the Company in the recruitment and retention of highly qualified employees and eligible consultants by providing a means to reward performance, to motivate Eligible Persons under the RSU Plan to achieve important corporate and personal objectives, and through the proposed issuance of common shares of the Company or cash under the RSU Plan, to better align the interests of Eligible Persons with the long-term interests of shareholders of the Company.

The following is a summary of certain material terms of the RSU Plan which was approved by shareholders on May 20, 2020.

Pursuant to the terms of the RSU Plan, the maximum number of shares which may be reserved for issuance under the RSU Plan shall not exceed 2,000,000 shares, subject to adjustment in instances of certain corporate reorganizations, or such greater number of shares as shall have been duly approved by the Board and, if required the policies of the TSX Venture Exchange (the "Exchange") or any other stock exchange on which the common shares of the Company may then be listed, and by the shareholders of the Company.

The number of shares which may be reserved for issuance under the RSU Plan in combination with the aggregate number of common shares which may be issuable under any and all of the Company's equity incentive plans in existence from time to time, including the RSU Plan, shall not exceed 10% of the total number of issued and outstanding common shares on a non-diluted basis, or such greater number of common shares as shall have been duly approved by the Board and, if required, by the policies of the Exchange or any other stock exchange on which the common shares of the Company may then be listed, and by the shareholders of the Company.

If and for so long as the Company's common shares are listed on the Exchange, the number of shares which may be issued under the RSU Plan and any other share compensation arrangement within any one-year period:

- (i) to any one Eligible Person, shall not exceed 5% of the total number of issued and outstanding common shares on a non-diluted basis;
- (ii) to Insiders (as defined in the RSU Plan) as a group, shall not exceed 10% of the total number of issued and outstanding common shares on a non-diluted basis; and
- (iii) to any one consultant, shall not exceed 2% of the total number of issued and outstanding common shares on a non-diluted basis.

If and for so long as the Company's Common Shares are listed on the Exchange, no RSUs may be granted to any person retained by the Company to provide Investor Relations Activities.

On each grant date, the Board will designate Eligible Persons and determine the number of RSUs to be granted to each Eligible Person in the Board's sole discretion. Concurrent with the determination to grant RSUs to an Eligible Person, the Board will determine the Settlement Date applicable to such RSUs provided the Board will have discretion to amend the Settlement Date after such grant.

The "Settlement Date" in respect of any RSU means the date as determined by the Board, or if no date is set, the third anniversary of the grant date on which such RSU was granted to the Eligible Persons, unless there is a Change of Control (as defined in the RSU Plan), the RSU Plan is terminated, or upon an Eligible Person's death or termination of employment. At the time of the grant, the Board shall determine the duration of the vesting period and other vesting terms applicable to the grant of the RSUs. Dividend equivalent RSUs awarded

to Eligible Persons will vest with the RSUs in respect of which they were credited to the Eligible Person's RSU Account (as defined in the RSU Plan).

Unless redeemed earlier in accordance with the RSU Plan, the RSUs of each Eligible Person that have vested will be redeemed on each applicable Settlement Date for, at the sole discretion of the Board:

- (i) the equivalent number of underlying common shares; or
- (ii) cash equal to the Fair Market Value (as defined in the RSU Plan) of the equivalent number of common shares, subject to withholding tax and other required source deductions.

Under the RSU Plan, the Board may from time to time amend or revise the terms of the RSU Plan or may discontinue the RSU Plan at any time. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company will be required to obtain requisite disinterested shareholder approval, and if and for so long as the Company's common shares are listed on the Exchange, approval of the Exchange, to make amendments to the RSU Plan to increase the number or percentage of issued and outstanding common shares available for grant under the RSU Plan, to change the method of calculation for the redemption of the RSUs held by Eligible Persons or to provide an extension to the term for the redemption of RSUs held by Insiders.

All other amendments to the RSU Plan may be made by the Board without obtaining shareholder approval. If an Eligible Person is terminated by the Company for cause, or if an Eligible Person voluntarily terminates employment for any reason prior to the Settlement Date, all of the Eligible Person's RSUs will be cancelled and no amount will be paid by the Company to the Eligible Person in respect of the RSUs so cancelled. The RSUs of an Eligible Person which have vested who is involuntarily terminated by the Company, for reasons other than cause, will be redeemed for an amount of common shares of the Company or cash equal to the number of RSUs then held by the Eligible Person.

In the event of a Change of Control (as defined in the RSU Plan), all RSUs granted to the Eligible Persons shall immediately vest and the Company will redeem 100% of the RSUs granted to the Eligible Persons and outstanding under the RSU Plan as soon as reasonably practical.

As at the date of this Circular there are 150,141,816 shares of the Company issued and outstanding. The maximum number of shares which may be issued under the RSU Plan is 2,000,000, representing approximately 1.3% of the Company's issued and outstanding shares as at the date of this Circular. As of the date of this Circular, no restricted share units under the RSU Plan have been issued under the RSU Plan.

Audit Committee

Overview

The Company's Audit Committee is responsible for monitoring the Company's systems and procedures for financial reporting and internal control, reviewing certain public disclosure documents, and monitoring the performance and independence of the Company's external auditors. The Audit Committee is also responsible for reviewing the Company's annual audited financial statements, unaudited quarterly financial statements, and management's discussion and analysis of financial results or operations for both annual and interim financial statements prior to their approval by the Board.

Audit Committee Mandate

The Board has adopted a Mandate for the Audit Committee which sets out the Audit Committee's mandate, organization, powers, and responsibilities. The complete Audit Committee Mandate is attached to this Circular as **Schedule "B"**.

Composition of the Audit Committee

The Audit Committee consists of three Directors as determined by the Board who are "independent" and "financially literate" as defined in NI 52-110.

Relevant Education and Experience

Zara Boldt, Director, Chair of Audit Committee

Ms. Boldt currently serves as CFO and Corporate Secretary of Lucara Diamond Corporation, a position she has held since April 2018. She is a professional accountant (CPA, CGA) who has spent the majority of her career in progressively senior financial leadership roles within public companies in the mineral exploration and development industry. Until March 2018, Ms. Boldt served as the CFO & Corporate Secretary for Strongbow Exploration Inc. In addition, during 2016 she served as the CFO and Corporate Secretary of Kaminak Gold Corporation, where she was responsible for corporate due diligence and the negotiation, documentation, and execution of a Plan of Arrangement for an acquisition transaction valued at CDN\$520 million. Prior to Kaminak, Ms. Boldt served for eight years as the Vice-President, Finance and Chief Financial Officer for Stornoway Diamond Corporation, where she was a member of the senior management team responsible for arranging financing in excess of CDN\$900 million for the development of the Renard Diamond Mine in Quebec. Ms. Boldt is a director and Chair of the Audit Committee for the Company and Gold Standard Ventures Corp.

James Beck, Director

Mr. Beck has more than 15 years of international project management and corporate development experience. He currently serves as President and CEO of Filo Mining Corp., a base metals exploration and development company listed on the TSX and the Nasdaq First North Growth Market. Prior to joining Filo Mining Corp. he worked in corporate development with various Lundin Group Companies including NGEx Minerals Ltd., Josemaria Resources Inc., and Lundin Mining Corporation. Mr. Beck's focus is on project development, corporate strategy, acquisitions, divestments, and joint ventures. He is a registered Professional Engineer in the province of Ontario, holds a Bachelor of Applied Science from Queen's University, and an MBA from the University of British Columbia.

Leo Hathaway, Director

Mr. Hathaway is a geologist with extensive experience in the exploration and mining sector from grassroots to feasibility and development stage projects. Mr. Hathaway currently serves as Senior Vice President Exploration of Luminex Resources Corp. and Lumina Gold Corp. Since 2004, Mr. Hathaway was the former Chief Geological Officer for Lumina Copper Corp and the former VP Exploration for Northern Peru Copper Corp, Regalito Copper Corp, Global Copper Corp and Lumina Resources Corp., as well as a former partner at Lumina Capital LP. Prior to 2004, Mr. Hathaway worked for Inmet Mining Corporation in Europe, Australia, Central and South America. Mr. Hathaway holds a B.Sc. (Hons) degree in Applied Geology from the University of Plymouth, a M.Sc. in Mineral Exploration from the University of London and obtained a P.Geo. from the Association of Professional Geoscientists of Ontario in 2004. Mr. Hathaway's background has given him the required experience to understand and assess the general application of the accounting principles used by the Company and to understand internal controls and procedures for financial reporting.

Audit Committee Oversight

At no time since the commencement of the Company's most recently completed financial year was a recommendation of the Audit Committee to nominate or compensate an external auditor not adopted by the Board.

Pre-approval Policies and Procedures

No specific policies or procedures have been adopted with respect to the provision of non-audit services by the Company's external auditor although, under the Company's Audit Committee Mandate, such services are required to be approved by the Audit Committee.

External Auditor Service Fees (by Category)

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP conducted the annual audit of Bluestone's financial statements and provided audit-related, tax, and other services and reports to the Audit Committee of the Board. The table below outlines the aggregate fees paid to PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP during the last two years.

	Year ended	Year ended
	Dec 31, 2021	Dec 31, 2020
Audit fees ⁽¹⁾	\$121,620	\$ 164,088
Audit-related fees ⁽²⁾	1,750	12,688
Tax fees ⁽³⁾	1,488	
All other fees ⁽⁴⁾	14,320	
Total	\$139,178	\$ 176,776

- (1) Audit fees include fees related to the audit of the year-end financial statements, review of the interim financial statements, and services that are normally provided by the Auditors in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements for such year.
- (2) Audit-related fees consist of fees for assurance and related services by the Auditors that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of the financial statements and are not reported above as Audit Fees.
- (3) Tax fees are fees billed by the auditor for professional services rendered for tax compliance, tax advice, and tax planning.
- (4) All other fees are fees billed by the auditor for products and services provided to the Company, other than the services reported under (1), (2) and (3), above.

Reliance on Certain Exemptions

The Company is relying on the exemption in Section 6.1 of NI 52-110 which exempts venture issuers, as defined in NI 52-110, from certain reporting obligations under NI 52-110 for its most recently completed financial year ended December 31, 2021.

Interest of Informed Persons in Material Transactions

Other than as set forth below, no informed person of the Company, no proposed nominee for election as a Director of the Company, and no associate or affiliate of any such informed person or proposed nominee has had any material interest, direct or indirect, in any transaction since the commencement of the Company's most recently completed financial year or in any proposed transaction that, in either case, has materially affected or would materially affect the Company or any of its subsidiaries.

Guarantee by Nemesia S.à.r.l. ("Nemesia")

The Company entered into a US\$30 million credit facility with Natixis, New York Branch, on January 27, 2020 (the "Credit Agreement"). The loans under the Credit Agreement (the "Loans") were supported by a guarantee from Nemesia S.a.r.l of Luxembourg. Nemesia is an informed person of the Company as it, together with its affiliates, has beneficial ownership of, or control or direction over, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of the common shares of the Company.

The guarantee by Nemesia was secured by a cash collateral held with Natixis as account bank, equal to at least the principal and anticipated interest and fees through maturity of the Loans. In consideration for the guarantee from Nemesia, the Company issued to Nemesia 85,000 common shares.

The Company also entered into a debenture with Nemesia which provided a repayment mechanism in the event of default with Natixis. The debenture allowed for the automatic draw down of funds in an amount up to US\$14 million if the Company defaulted on the Loans and Natixis realizes on the cash collateral provided by Nemesia. The debenture could be increased up to US\$32 million at the request of Nemesia but subject to approval of shareholders of Bluestone in accordance with Multilateral Instrument 61-101 - Protection of Minority Security Holders in Special Transactions. If the debenture was increased to US\$32 million, an additional 100,000 common shares would be issued to Nemesia. An additional 3,500 common shares were to be issued to Nemesia for each US\$500,000 drawn down per month until repayment under terms of a

debenture issued by the Company to Nemesia. The credit facility and debenture expired in accordance with the respective terms of the agreements on January 27, 2021.

March 2022 Loan

Subsequent to the reporting period, the Company established a US\$30,000,000 loan (the "March 2022 Loan") in favour of the Company with Zebra Holdings and Investments S.à.r.I and Lorito Holdings S.à.r.I (the "Lender") of Luxembourg. In support of the March 2022 Loan, the Company has entered into an unsecured debenture (the "Debenture") with the Lender in the principal amount of US\$30,000,000 (the "Principal Amount"). The Debenture will provide for the drawdown of funds by the Company in tranches of not less than US\$1,000,000. The Lender is a related party of the Company as they are significant shareholders of the Company. In addition, the Lender is an informed person of the Company as it, together with its affiliates, has beneficial ownership of, or control or direction over, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of the common shares of the Company.

In consideration for the March 2022 Loan, the Company has issued 150,000 common shares of the Company to the Lender upon execution of the Debenture, and will issue an additional 4,000 common shares per month (pro-rated for partial months) for each US\$1,000,000 of the Principal Amount outstanding under the Debenture from time to time up to December 31, 2022 (the "Maturity Date"), the number of such common shares to be calculated as of the last day of each month up to the Maturity Date.

Namdo Management Services Ltd.

During the year ended December 31, 2021, the Company incurred \$345,055 in office facilities and services expenses pursuant to an agreement, which is renewable on an annual basis, with Namdo Management Services Ltd. ("Namdo"). The Company's Chief Executive Officer became the owner of Namdo on January 1, 2021.

Interest of Certain Persons in Matters to be Acted Upon

No person who has been a director or an executive officer of the Company at any time since the beginning of the Company's last financial year, no proposed nominee of management of the Company for election as a director of the Company, and no associate or affiliate of the foregoing persons, has any material interest, direct or indirect, by way of beneficial ownership or otherwise, in the matters to be acted upon at the Meeting other than the election of directors or the approval of the Amended Plan.

Other Matters

It is not known whether any other matters will come before the Meeting other than those set forth above and in the Notice of Meeting, but if any other matters do arise, the persons named in the proxy intend to vote on any poll, in accordance with their best judgment, exercising discretionary authority with respect to amendments or variations of matters set out in the Notice of Meeting and other matters which may properly come before the Meeting or any adjournment.

Additional Information

Additional information relating to the Company is on SEDAR at www.sedar.com or on the Company's website at http://www.bluestoneresources.ca/. Shareholders may contact the Company to request copies of financial statements and MD&A as follows:

By phone: 604-757-4715 By fax: 604-681-3701

By email: info@bluestoneresources.ca

Financial information as at December 31, 2021, is provided in the Company's audited annual consolidated financial statements and MD&A for its most recently completed financial year, filed on SEDAR.

DATED April 6, 2022

"Jack Lundin"

Jack Lundin

President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director

BLUESTONE RESOURCES INC.

BOARD CHARTER

1. PURPOSE

The Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board") is responsible for the stewardship of the Company and to oversee the conduct of the business of the Company. The Board's fundamental objectives are to enhance and preserve long-term shareholder value, overseeing that the Company meets its obligations on an ongoing basis and operates in a reliable and safe manner. In performing its functions, the Board will also consider the legitimate interests of its other stakeholders, such as employees and the communities and the environment in which it operates. In overseeing the conduct of the business, the Board, through the Chief Executive Officer of the Company (the "CEO"), shall set the standards of conduct for the organization.

2. COMPOSITION

- 2.1 Directors are elected annually at the Company's annual meeting of shareholders and must meet the requirements of applicable corporate laws and securities laws, rules, regulations and guidelines of all applicable securities regulatory authorities and stock exchanges on which the Company's securities are listed, including the TSX Venture Exchange (collectively, "Applicable Laws").
- 2.2 The Company should strive to have a majority of directors who are "independent" as defined by National Instrument 58-101 *Disclosure of Corporate Governance Practices* ("NI 58-102") Additionally, the Company should strive to have a Chair of the Board (the "Chair") who is an independent director as defined by NI 58-102. Where the Chair is not independent, the Board may consider designating an independent director to act as "lead director".
- 2.3 The Corporate Secretary of the Company (the "Secretary") will be secretary of all meetings and will maintain minutes of all meetings and deliberations of the Board. In the absence of the Secretary at any meeting, the Committee will appoint another person who may, but need not, be a member of the Board (the "Member").

3. MEETINGS

- **3.1** Meetings will be scheduled, on at least a quarterly basis, to facilitate the Board carrying out its responsibilities. Additional meetings will be held as deemed necessary.
- **3.2** At least twenty-four (24) hours' notice of each meeting will be given to Members orally, by telephone, by facsimile or email, unless all Members are present and waive notice, or if those absent waive notice before or after a meeting. Members may attend all meetings either in person or by conference or video call.
- **3.3** The quorum for meetings of the Board shall be a majority of directors.
- 3.4 Each Member is expected to attend all meetings of the Board, unless adequate notification of absence is provided, and is expected to have reviewed all materials provided in connection with a meeting in advance of such meeting and be prepared to discuss such materials at the meeting. Management is expected to provide the necessary documents to the Board within a reasonable time in advance of the meeting to allow for Board review.
- 3.5 The non-executive directors shall meet, without members of management, at each Board meeting.

4. DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The Board discharges its responsibility for overseeing the management of the Company's business by delegating to the Company's Senior Executives the responsibility for day-to-day management of the Company. The Board also discharges its responsibilities, both directly and indirectly, through its Board committees ("Committees"). In addition to its Committees, the Board may appoint ad hoc committees periodically to address certain issues of a more short-term nature. In addition to the Board's primary roles of overseeing corporate performance and providing quality, depth and continuity of management to meet the Company's strategic objectives, principal duties include the following:

4.1 Legal Requirements

- (a) The Board has the statutory duty to manage or supervise the management of the business and affairs of the Company.
- **(b)** A director of the Company, when exercising the powers and performing the functions of a director, has the statutory duty to:
 - (i) act honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the Company;
 - (ii) exercise the care, diligence and skill that a reasonably prudent individual would exercise in comparable circumstances; and
 - (iii) act in accordance with the *Business Corporations Act* (British Columbia) and the regulations thereto, as well as the Company's constating documents.

4.2 Overseeing Management

- (a) The Board is responsible for approving the appointment of the CEO, the President, the Chief Financial Officer, any Vice-President, and any other employee of the Company having a comparable position as may be specified by the Board (collectively the "Senior Executives") and approving their compensation, following a review of the recommendations of the Compensation Committee. To the extent feasible, the Board shall satisfy itself as to the integrity of the CEO and other Senior Executives and that the CEO and other Senior Executives create a culture of integrity throughout the Company.
- (b) The Board, from time to time, delegates to Senior Executives the authority to enter into certain types of transactions, including financial transactions, subject to specified limits. Investments and other expenditures above the specified limits and material transactions outside the ordinary course of business are reviewed by and subject to the prior approval of the Board.
- (c) The Board oversees succession planning programs, including programs to appoint, train, develop, and monitor Senior Executives.

4.3 Board Organization

- (a) The Board will respond to recommendations received from the Corporate Governance Committee and the Compensation Committee but retains the responsibility for managing its own affairs by giving its approval for its composition and size, the selection of the Chair and any Co-Chair(s) or lead director of the Board, candidates nominated for election to the Board, Committee and Committee chair appointments, Committee charters and director compensation.
- (b) The Board may delegate to its Committees matters it is responsible for, including the approval of compensation of the Board and management, the conduct of performance evaluations and oversight of internal controls systems, and health, safety and environmental policies, but the board retains its oversight function and ultimate responsibility for these matters and all other delegated responsibilities.

4.4 Strategic Planning and Risk Management

- (a) The Board oversees the Company's long-term goals and strategic planning process and assists management, directly or through its Committees, in developing and approving the defined processes by which the Company proposes to achieve its goals, taking into account, among other things, the changing opportunities and risks of the Company's business.
- **(b)** The Board is responsible for reviewing the principal risks of the Company's business and the implementation of appropriate systems to effectively monitor and manage such risks with a view to the long-term viability of the Company.
- (c) The Board oversees the Company's commitment to reduce climate change and greenhouse gas emissions.

4.5 Monitoring of Financial Performance and Other Financial Reporting Matters

- (a) The Board is responsible for approving the audited financial statements, interim financial statements and the notes, and management's discussion and analysis accompanying such financial statements.
- **(b)** The Board is responsible for reviewing and approving the Company's annual budget, if any, presented by management.
- (c) The Board is responsible for reviewing and approving material transactions outside the ordinary course of business and those matters which the Board is required to approve under the Company's governing statute, including the payment of dividends, issuance, purchase, and redemptions of securities, acquisitions and dispositions of material capital assets, and material capital expenditures.
- (d) The Board is responsible, directly and through the Audit Committee, for assessing the integrity of internal control over financial reporting and management information systems.

4.6 Policies, Procedures and Compliance

- (a) The Board is responsible for:
 - developing the Company's approach to corporate governance, including approving and monitoring compliance with all significant policies and procedures related to corporate governance; and
 - (ii) approving policies and procedures so that that the Company operates at all times within Applicable Laws.
- **(b)** The Board shall oversee that the Company sets high environmental standards in its operations and is in compliance with environmental laws and legislation.
- (c) The Board, in consultation with the Health, Safety and Sustainability Committee, shall review the Company's programs and policies for the health, safety and security of its employees and the workplace.

4.7 Communications and Reporting

- (a) The Board is responsible for adopting a disclosure policy for the Company and confirming that the Company has in place effective communication processes with shareholders and other stakeholders and with financial, regulatory and other institutions.
- **(b)** The Board shall approve the content of the Company's major communications to shareholders and the investing public, including the interim and annual financial statements and management's discussion and analysis, the management information circular, and any annual information form or any prospectuses which may be filed by the Company.

- (c) The Board is responsible for overseeing the Company's financial reporting and disclosure obligations in accordance with Applicable Laws, including.
 - overseeing the accurate reporting of the financial performance of the Company to shareholders, other security holders and regulators on a timely and regular basis and in accordance with Applicable Laws;
 - (ii) overseeing that the financial results are reported fairly and in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards and Applicable Laws; and
 - (iii) taking steps to enhance the timely disclosure of any other developments that have a significant and material impact on the Company.

4.8 Orientation and Continuing Education

- (a) The Board is responsible for:
 - (i) all directors receiving a comprehensive orientation program so that all new directors understand the nature and operations of the Company's business and the role of the Board and its Committees, as well as the contribution individual directors are expected to make (including, in particular, the commitment of time and resources that the Company expects from its directors); and
 - (ii) providing continuing education opportunities for all directors so that individual directors may maintain or enhance their skills and abilities as directors, as well as their knowledge and understanding of the Company's business.

4.9 Nomination of Directors

- (a) In connection with the nomination or appointment of individuals as directors, the Board is responsible for:
 - (i) considering what competencies and skills the Board, as a whole, should possess;
 - (ii) assessing what competencies and skills each existing director possesses; and
 - (iii) considering the appropriate size of the Board, with a view to facilitating effective decision making.
- **(b)** In carrying out each of these responsibilities, the Board will consider the advice and input of the Corporate Governance Committee.

5. BOARD EVALUATION

- **5.1** The Company should endeavor to conduct assessments of the Board, its Committees, and each individual director annually regarding its or his or her effectiveness and contribution. All assessments should include:
 - (a) in the case of the Board or a Committee of the Board, its performance in light of the Board's or the Committee's mandate or charter; and
 - **(b)** in the case of an individual director, the competencies and skills each individual director is expected to bring to the Board.

6. BOARD CHAIR

6.1 Appointment of the Chair

The Chair shall be appointed annually by the Board and shall have such skills and abilities appropriate to the appointment of the Chair as shall be determined by the Board. Where a vacancy occurs at any time in the position of the Chair, it shall be filled by the Board. The Board may remove and replace the Chair at any time.

6.2 Duties

The Chair, with the assistance of the Lead Director (if one is appointed from time to time), is accountable to the Board and shall have the duties of a Member as set out in Applicable Laws and in the Company's constating documents. The Chair, with the assistance of the Lead Director (if one is appointed from time to time), is responsible for the management, development and effective performance of the Board and leads the Board to fulfill its duties as required by Applicable Laws. In particular, the Chair (or Lead Director) shall:

- (a) organize the Board to function independently of management;
- **(b)** promote ethical and responsible decision making, appropriate oversight of management, and best practices in corporate governance;
- (c) make sure the Board has the opportunity to meet without members of management present on an as-needed basis;
- (d) determine, in consultation with the Board and management, the time and places of the meetings of the Board and of the annual meeting of shareholders;
- (e) manage the affairs of the Board, including that the Board is organized properly, functions effectively and meets its obligations and responsibilities;
- (f) co-ordinate with management matters to be considered by the Board are properly presented and given the appropriate opportunity for discussion;
- (g) provide advice, counsel, and mentorship to other Members, the CEO, and other Senior Executives;
- (h) preside as chair of each meeting of the Board;
- (i) preside as chair of each meeting of the shareholders of the Company;
- (j) communicate with all Members to co-ordinate their input, encourage their accountability, and provide for the effectiveness of the Board and its Committees as well as to keep Members up to date on all major developments concerning the Company; and
- (k) review to determine if the Company, and where appropriate the Board, is adequately represented at official functions and meetings with major shareholder groups, other stakeholders, financial analysts, media and the investment community.

In addition, the Lead Director, if one is appointed from time to time, will be responsible for the following:

- (a) reviewing items of importance for consideration by the independent directors and setting the agenda for in camera sessions of the independent directors;
- **(b)** presiding over meetings of the directors at which the Chair is not present and in camera sessions of the independent directors, and apprising the Chair of the issues considered;
- (c) encouraging free and open discussion at in camera sessions of the independent directors;
- (d) serving as liaison between the independent directors and the Chair;
- (e) being available for consultation and direct communication with the Company's shareholders as appropriate;

- (f) together with the Chair of the Board and the Chair of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee, providing feedback to directors regarding their performance; and
- (g) performing such other duties as the Board may delegate to the Lead Director from time to time.

7. COMMITTEE CHAIRS

7.1 Appointment

The chair of each Committee shall be appointed annually by the Board. Where a vacancy occurs at any time in the position of a Committee chair, it shall be filled by the Board. The Board may remove and replace a Committee chair at any time.

7.2 Duties

- (a) The chair of a Committee shall lead and oversee the Committee so as to fulfill its mandate. In particular, the Committee chair shall:
- (b) organize the Committee to function independently of management;
- (c) provide the Committee the opportunity to meet on an as-needed basis without members of management present;
- (d) determine, in consultation with the Committee and management, the time and places of the meetings of the Committee;
- (e) manage the affairs of the Committee so that it is organized properly, functions effectively, and meets its obligations and responsibilities;
- (f) co-ordinate with management matters to be considered by the Committee are properly presented and given the appropriate opportunity for discussion;
- (g) provide advice and counsel to the CEO and other Senior Executives in the areas covered by the Committee's mandate;
- (h) preside as chair of each meeting of the Committee; and
- (i) communicate with all members of the Committee to co-ordinate their input, encourage their accountability, and provide for the effectiveness of the Committee.

Original approval date: March 8, 2018

Revised date: March 15, 2022

Approved by: Board of Directors

Schedule "B" - Audit Committee Mandate

BLUESTONE RESOURCES INC.

AUDIT COMMITTEE MANDATE

8. PURPOSE

- **8.1** The primary function of the Audit Committee (the "Committee") is to assist the Board of Directors in fulfilling its financial oversight responsibilities by reviewing the financial reports and other financial information provided by the Company to regulatory authorities and shareholders, the Company's systems of internal controls regarding finance and accounting, and the Company's auditing, accounting and financial reporting processes. Consistent with this function, the Committee will encourage continuous improvement of, and should foster adherence to, the Company's policies, procedures and practices at all levels. The Committee's primary duties and responsibilities are to:
 - Serve as an independent and objective party to monitor the Company's financial reporting and internal control system and review the Company's financial statements.
 - Review and appraise the performance of the Company's external auditors.
 - Provide an open avenue of communication among the Company's auditors, financial and senior management and the Board of Directors.

2. COMPOSITION AND MEMBERSHIP

- **2.1** The Committee shall be comprised of at least three directors as determined by the Board of Directors, a majority of whom shall be "independent" directors, as define by National Instrument 52-110 and shall be free from any relationship that, in the opinion of the Board of Directors, would interfere with the exercise of his or her independent judgment as a member of the Committee.
- 2.2 At least one member of the Committee shall have accounting or related financial management expertise. All members of the Committee that are not financially literate will work towards becoming financially literate to obtain a working familiarity with basic finance and accounting practices. For the purposes of the Company's Charter, the definition of "financially literate" is the ability to read and understand a set of financial statements that present a breadth and level of complexity of accounting issues that are generally comparable to the breadth and complexity of the issues that can presumably be expected to be raised by the Company's financial statements.
- **2.3** The members of the Committee shall be elected by the Board of Directors at its first meeting following the annual shareholders' meeting. Unless a Chair is elected by the Board of Directors, the members of the Committee may designate a Chair by a majority vote of the full Committee membership.

3. MEETINGS

3.1 The Committee shall meet a least quarterly, or more frequently as circumstances dictate. As part of its job to foster open communication, the Committee will meet at least annually with the Chief Financial Officer and the external auditors in separate sessions.

4. DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

4.1 To fulfill its responsibilities and duties, the Committee shall:

Documents/Reports Review

- Review and update, if applicable or necessary, this Mandate annually.
- Review with management and the independent auditors the Company's annual and interim financial statements, MD&A, and any annual and interim earnings press releases, including any certification, report, opinion, or review rendered by the external auditor for the purpose of recommending their approval to the Board prior to the Company publicly disclosing this information and any reports or other financial information (including quarterly financial statements), which are submitted to any governmental body, or to the public.
- Review analyses prepared by management and/or the external auditor setting forth significant
 financial reporting issues, judgements and estimates made in connection with the preparation of the
 financial statements, including analyses of the effects of alternative IFRS methods on the financial
 statements.
- Review the effect of regulatory and accounting initiatives, as well as off balance sheet structures, on the financial statements of the Company.
- Confirm the reporting of the Company's climate change assessment, and greenhouse gas ("GHG") emissions, for which the Company is indirectly responsible, have been fully reflected in the judgments and estimates in financial statements and other Company disclosures.
- Confirm that adequate procedures are in place for the review of the Company's public disclosure of
 financial information extracted or derived from the Company's financial statements, as well as review
 any financial information and earnings guidance provided to analysts and rating agencies, and
 periodically assess the adequacy of those procedures.

External Auditors

- Review annually the performance of the external auditors who shall be ultimately accountable to the Board of Directors and the Committee as representatives of the shareholders of the Company.
- Obtain annually, a formal written statement from the external auditors setting forth all relationships between the external auditors and the Company.
- Review and discuss with the external auditors any disclosed relationships or services that may impact the objectivity and independence of the external auditors.
- Take, or recommend that the full Board of Directors take, appropriate action to oversee the independence of the external auditors, including the resolution of disagreements between management and the external auditor regarding financial reporting
- Recommend to the Board of Directors the selection and, where applicable, the replacement of the external auditors nominated annually for shareholder approval.
- At each meeting, consult with the external auditors, without the presence of management, about the
 quality of the Company's accounting principles, internal controls and the completeness and accuracy
 of the Company's financial statements.
- Review and approve the Company's hiring policies regarding partners, employees and former partners and employees of the present and former external auditors of the Company.
- Review with management and the external auditors the audit plan for the year-end financial statements and intended template for such statements.

- Review and pre-approve all audit and audit-related services and the fees and other compensation related thereto, and any non-audit services, provided by the Company's external auditors. The pre-approval requirement is waived with respect to the provision of non-audit services if:
 - (i) the aggregate amount of all such non-audit services provided to the Company constitutes not more than five percent of the total amount of revenues paid by the Company to its external auditors during the fiscal year in which the non-audit services are provided;
 - (ii) such services were not recognized by the Company at the time of the engagement to be nonaudit services; and
 - (iii) such services are promptly brought to the attention of the Committee by the Company and approved prior to the completion of the audit by the Committee or by one or more members of the Committee who are members of the Board of Directors to whom authority to grant such approvals has been delegated by the Committee.
- Provided the pre-approval of the non-audit services is presented to the Committee's first scheduled
 meeting following such approval such authority may be delegated by the Committee to one or more
 independent members of the Committee.

Financial Reporting Processes

- In consultation with the external auditors, review with management the integrity of the Company's financial reporting process, both internal and external.
- Consider the external auditors' judgments about the quality and appropriateness of the Company's accounting principles as applied in its financial reporting.
- Consider and approve, if appropriate, changes to the Company's auditing and accounting principles and practices as suggested by the external auditors and management.
- Review significant judgments made by management in the preparation of the financial statements and the view of the external auditors as to appropriateness of such judgments.
- Following completion of the annual audit, review separately with management and the external auditors any significant difficulties encountered during the course of the audit, including any restrictions on the scope of work or access to required information.
- Review any significant disagreement among management and the external auditors in connection with the preparation of the financial statements.
- Review with the external auditors and management the extent to which changes and improvements in financial or accounting practices have been implemented.
- Review any complaints or concerns about any questionable accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters.
- Review certification process.
- Establish procedures for:
 - (i) receipt, retention and treatment of complaints reviewed by the Company regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters, and
 - (ii) the confidential anonymous submission by employees of Company concerns regarding potential fraud or questionable accounting or auditing matters, as may be set out in the Company's Whistleblower Policy;
- Review any material related-party transactions.
- Engage independent counsel and other advisors as it determines necessary to carry out its duties.

 Set and pay compensation for any independent counsel and other advisors engaged by the Committee.

5. REVIEW OF MANDATE

5.1 The Committee will annually review and assess the adequacy of this Mandate and recommend any proposed changes to the Board for consideration.

6. RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE COMMITTEE CHAIR

- **6.1** The Committee Chair is responsible for the management and effective performance of the Committee and provides leadership to the Committee in fulfilling its mandate and any other matters delegated to it by the Board. The Committee Chair's responsibilities include:
 - establishing the frequency of Committee meetings and reviewing the agendas for meetings;
 - presiding over Committee meetings;
 - facilitating the flow of information to and from the Committee and fostering an environment in which Committee members may ask questions and express their viewpoints;
 - reporting to the Board with respect to the significant activities of the Committee and any recommendations of the Committee; and
 - taking such other steps as are reasonably required for the Committee to carry out its mandate.

Original approval date: March 8, 2018

Revised date: March 15, 2022

Approved by: Board of Directors

Schedule "C" - Amended Stock Option Plan

BLUESTONE RESOURCES INC.

STOCK OPTION PLAN

1. PURPOSE

The principal purpose of this Plan is to advance the interests of the Company by (i) attracting, retaining and motivating persons of outstanding competence whose efforts will dictate, to a large extent, the future growth and success of the Company, (ii) providing Eligible Persons with additional incentive to develop and promote the growth and success of the Company, (iii) encouraging stock ownership by such Eligible Persons, and (iv) increasing the proprietary interest of Eligible Persons in the success of the Company.

2. **DEFINITIONS**

All capitalized words used but not defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Exchange Manual, and the following terms and expressions shall have the following meanings:

- **2.1** "Administrator" means such director, officer, or Employee of the Company as may be designated as Administrator by the Committee from time to time, if any.
- **2.2** "Affiliate" means an affiliate of the Company within the meaning of Section 1.3 of National Instrument 45-106 *Prospectus and Registration Exemptions*, as may be amended or replaced from time to time.
- **2.3 "Blackout Period"** means a restriction imposed by the Company in accordance with the Company's securities trading policy on all or any of its directors, officers, Employees, Insiders, or persons in a special relationship, whereby they are to refrain from trading in the Company's securities until the restriction has been lifted by the Company.
- **2.4** "Board" means the board of directors of the Company.
- **2.5 "Business Day"** means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or statutory holiday in Vancouver, British Columbia.
- **2.6** "Cause" has the meaning ascribed to the phrase "cause" or "just cause for termination" under the laws of British Columbia.

2.7 "Change of Control" means:

- the acquisition, by whatever means, by a person (or two or more persons who, in such acquisition, have acted jointly or in concert, or intend to exercise jointly or in concert any voting rights attaching to the Shares acquired), directly or indirectly, of beneficial ownership of such number of Shares or rights to Shares, which together with such person's then-owned Shares and rights to Shares, if any, represent (assuming the full exercise of such rights) more than 50% of the combined voting rights attached to the then-outstanding Shares;
- (b) a consolidation, reorganization, amalgamation, merger or any other business combination (including, without limitation, any such transaction or business combination effected by way of a plan of arrangement) (other than in a transaction solely involving the Company and any one or more Affiliates of the Company) with respect to which all or substantially all of the persons who were the beneficial owners of the Shares and other securities of the Company immediately prior to such reorganization, amalgamation,

merger, business combination or plan of arrangement do not, following the completion of such consolidation, reorganization, amalgamation, merger, acquisition, business combination or plan of arrangement, beneficially own, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the resulting voting rights (on a fully-diluted basis) of the Company or its successor;

- (c) a resolution is adopted to wind-up, dissolve or liquidate the Company;
- the sale, exchange or other disposition to a person other than an Affiliate of the Company of all or substantially all of the Company's assets; or
- (e) a change in the composition of the Board, which occurs at a single meeting of the shareholders of the Company or upon the execution of a shareholders' resolution, such that individuals who are members of the Board immediately prior to such meeting or resolution cease to constitute a majority of the Board, without the Board, as constituted immediately prior to such meeting or resolution, having approved of such change.
- **2.8** "Commission" means the British Columbia Securities Commission.
- **2.9** "Company" means Bluestone Resources Inc. and includes any successor corporation thereof.
- **2.10** "Consultant" means any individual (other than a director, officer or Employee of the Company), corporation, incorporated association or organization, body corporate, partnership, trust, association, or any other entity other than an individual who:
 - is engaged to provide, on an ongoing *bona fide* basis, consulting, technical, management or other services to the Company or any Affiliate of the Company other than services provided in relation to a "distribution" (as defined in the *Securities Act* (British Columbia));
 - (b) provides the services under a written contract with the Company or any Affiliate of the Company; and
 - (c) in the reasonable opinion of the Company, spends or will spend a significant amount of time and attention on the affairs and business of the Company or any Affiliate of the Company.
- **2.11** "Eligible Person" means:
 - (a) any director, officer or Employee of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company ("Eligible Individual");
 - (b) a Consultant; or
 - (c) or any corporation, incorporated association or organization, body corporate, partnership, trust, association or any other entity other than an individual that is whollyowned by an Eligible Individual.
- **2.12** "Employee" has the meaning ascribed to such term in the Exchange Manual.
- 2.13 "Employee Benefit Withholding Tax" means the amount required by Canadian authorities to be withheld and remitted by the Company in respect of the deemed employment benefit on exercise of an Option by an Optionee, as determined under the Tax Act and the regulations thereunder, and any other federal or provincial legislation that requires the Company to withhold tax or other amounts in respect of the deemed employment benefit determined under the Tax Act.
- **2.14** "Exchange" means the TSX Venture Exchange.
- **2.15** "Exchange Manual" means the TSX Venture Exchange Corporate Finance Manual.

- **2.16** "Exercise Notice" means the written notice of the exercise of an Option, in the form set out as Schedule "B" hereto, duly executed by the Optionee.
- **2.17 "Expiry Date"** means the date the Option expires as set out in the Option Certificate or as otherwise determined in accordance with Section 7.1.
- **2.18** "Expiry Time" means the time the Option expires on the Expiry Date, which is 5:00 p.m. local time in Vancouver, British Columbia on the Expiry Date.
- 2.19 "Fair Market Value" means, with respect to any particular date, the volume weighted average trading price of the Shares on the Exchange for the five trading days immediately preceding the relevant date (or on any such other stock exchange, inter-dealer quotation network or other organized trading facility on which the Shares trade or are quoted from time to time). If the Shares are suspended from trading or have not traded on the Exchange or another stock exchange, inter-dealer quotation network or other organized trading facility for an extended period, the Fair Market Value will be the fair market value of the Shares as determined by the Board in its sole discretion acting in good faith.
- **2.20** "Good Reason" means any of the following conduct by the Company:
 - (a) a unilateral reduction to the Employee's base salary;
 - (b) a unilateral reduction to the aggregate value of the Employee's remuneration and benefits other than base salary;
 - (c) a unilateral material adverse change to the Employee's position, title, authority or responsibilities;
 - (d) a unilateral requirement that the Employee relocate outside of the Metro Vancouver region of British Columbia (excluding occasional business travel); or
 - (e) any change to the terms or conditions of the employment of the Employee that would be considered to amount to constructive dismissal pursuant to the common law, which the Company fails to remedy within thirty (30) days of receiving written notice from the Employee of any such change.
- **2.21** "**Grant Date**" means the date on which the Committee grants a particular Option; however, no Option can be exercised unless and until all necessary regulatory approvals have been obtained.
- **2.22** "Insider" means:
 - (a) a director or senior officer of the Company;
 - (b) a director or senior officer of a corporation, incorporated association or organization, body corporate, partnership, trust, association or any other entity other than an individual that is an Insider or subsidiary of the Company;
 - a person that beneficially owns or controls, directly or indirectly, Shares carrying more than 10% of the voting rights attached to all outstanding Shares of the Company; or
 - (d) the Company itself if it holds any of its own securities.
- **2.23** "Investor Relations Activities" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Exchange Manual.
- **2.24** "Investor Relations Service Provider" includes any Consultant that performs Investor Relations Activities and any director, officer or Employee whose role and duties primarily consist of Investor Relations Activities.

- **2.25** "Market Price" means the last closing price for the Company's Shares traded on the Exchange prior to the grant of the Options.
- **2.26** "Net Settlement" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 6.2(b).
- **2.27** "Notice of Net Settlement" means the written notice of Net Settlement pursuant to Section 6.2(b), in the form set out as Schedule "C" hereto, duly executed by the Optionee.
- **2.28** "Option" means an option to purchase Shares granted to an Eligible Person under this Plan.
- **2.29 "Option Certificate"** has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 8.1.
- **2.30** "Option Period" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 5.2(e).
- **2.31** "Option Price" means the price per Share at which the Shares may be purchased under an Option, as determined in accordance with Section 5.2(c).
- **2.32** "Optionee" means an Eligible Person to whom an Option has been granted and who continues to hold such Option.
- **2.33** "Plan" means this stock option plan, as may be amended or varied from time to time.
- **2.34** "RSUs" means any restricted share units issued under the Company's Restricted Share Unit Plan.
- **2.35** "Shares" means the common shares of the Company or, in the event of an adjustment contemplated by Section 4.3 hereof, such other shares or securities to which an Optionee may be entitled upon the exercise of an Option as a result of such adjustment.
- **2.36** "Tax Act" means the *Income Tax Act* (Canada), R.S.C. 1985, c.1 (5th suppl.), as amended or replaced from time to time.
- **2.37** "**10 Year Limit**" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 5.2(e).

3. ADMINISTRATION

3.1 General

- (a) Committee. The Board may at any time appoint a committee of the Board (the "Committee") to, among other things, interpret, administer and implement this Plan on behalf of the Board in accordance with such terms and conditions as the Board may prescribe, consistent with this Plan (provided that if at any such time such a committee has not been appointed by the Board, this Plan will be administered by the Board, and in such event references herein to the Committee shall be construed to be a reference to the Board). The Board will take such steps that in its opinion are required to ensure that the Committee has the necessary authority to fulfill its functions under this Plan. If a Committee is appointed for this purpose, all references to the term "Board" will be deemed to be references to the Committee, as applicable in the context used.
- **(b)** Administrator. The Board may delegate to any director, officer or Employee of the Company such administrative duties and powers as the Board may see fit, with such person being appointed the Administrator.
- (c) Authority of the Board. The Board may revoke the Committee's authority hereunder at any time in the Board's sole and absolute discretion and, in such event, the Board may exercise the powers, and/or delegate to such other committee of the Board as the Board considers appropriate, all or any of the powers, conferred on the Committee under this Plan. In such event, the Board and/or the committee to which the Board has delegated such powers will exercise the powers conferred on the Committee under this Plan. Any

decision made, or action taken by the Board and/or any committee to which the Board has delegated its powers hereunder arising out of or in connection with the administration or interpretation of this Plan in this context, will be final and conclusive.

3.2 Board Powers

The Board shall have the power, where consistent with the Exchange Manual and the general purpose and intent of this Plan and subject to the specific provisions of this Plan:

- (a) to establish, amend and repeal at any time and from time to time such regulations as it may deem necessary or advisable for the proper administration and operation of this Plan and such regulations shall form part of this Plan;
- (b) to interpret and construe this Plan and to determine all questions arising out of this Plan or any Option, and any such interpretation, construction or determination made by the Board shall be final, binding and conclusive for all purposes;
- (c) to amend this Plan and any Option in accordance with Section 11.1 hereof;
- (d) to terminate this Plan in accordance with Section 11.2 hereof;
- (e) to determine the number of Shares covered by each Option;
- (f) to determine the Option Price of each Option;
- (g) to determine the time or times when Options will be granted and exercisable;
- (h) to determine if the Shares which are issuable on the exercise of an Option will be subject to any restrictions upon the exercise of such Option; and
- (i) to prescribe the form of the instruments relating to the grant, exercise and other terms of Options.

3.3 Interpretation

The interpretation by the Board of any of the provisions of this Plan and any determination by it pursuant thereto shall be final and conclusive and shall not be subject to any dispute by any Optionee. No member of the Board or any person acting pursuant to authority delegated by the Board hereunder shall be liable for any action or determination in connection with this Plan made or taken in good faith and each member of the Board and each such person shall be entitled to indemnification with respect to any such action or determination in the manner provided for by the Company.

4. SHARES OF STOCK SUBJECT TO PLAN

4.1 Number of Shares

Subject to adjustment as provided for herein, the number of Shares which will be available for purchase pursuant to Options granted pursuant to this Plan will not exceed 10% of the number of Shares which are issued and outstanding on the particular Grant Date. In no event shall Options be granted, without regulatory approval, entitling any single Eligible Person to purchase in excess of 5% of the then outstanding Shares in any 12-month period and no more than 2% of the then outstanding Shares may be issued to all Investor Relations Service Providers in the aggregate in any 12-month period. In no event shall the maximum aggregate number of Shares that are issuable pursuant to all Options and RSUs granted or issued in any 12 month period to any one Consultant exceed 2% of the Shares then outstanding (calculated as at the date that such Options or RSUs are granted). The maximum number of Options which may be granted to Insiders within any 12-month period must not exceed 10% in aggregate of the then outstanding Shares, and the maximum aggregate number of Shares that are issuable pursuant to all RSUs and Options

granted or issued to Insiders (as a group) must not exceed 10% of the Shares that are issued and outstanding on a non-diluted basis at any point in time. If any Option expires or otherwise terminates for any reason without having been exercised in full, the number of Shares in respect of such expired or terminated Option shall again be available for the purposes of granting Options pursuant to this Plan.

4.2 Fractional Shares

No fractional Shares shall be issued upon the exercise of Options granted under this Plan and, accordingly, if an Optionee would become entitled to a fractional Share upon the exercise of an Option, such Optionee shall only have the right to purchase the next lowest whole number of Shares and no payment or other adjustment will be made with respect to the fractional interest so disregarded.

4.3 Adjustments

- (a) Subject to Section 11.1(c), in the event of a share dividend, share split, issuance of Shares or instruments convertible into Shares (other than pursuant to the Plan) for less than market value, share consolidation, share reclassification, exchange of Shares, recapitalization, amalgamation, merger, consolidation, corporate arrangement, reorganization, liquidation or the like of or by the Company, the Board may make such adjustment, if any, of the number of Shares to be issued on exercise of an Option, or of the Option Price, or both, as it shall deem appropriate to give proper effect to such event, including to prevent, to the extent possible, substantial dilution or enlargement of rights granted to Optionees under the Plan. In any such event, the maximum number of Shares available under the Plan may be appropriately adjusted by the Board. If because of a proposed merger, amalgamation or other corporate arrangement or reorganization, the exchange or replacement of Shares in the Company of those in another company is imminent, the Board may in a fair and equitable manner, determine the manner in which all unexercised Option rights granted under the Plan shall be treated including, for example, requiring the acceleration of the time for the exercise of such rights by the Optionees and of the time for the fulfillment of any conditions or restrictions on such exercise. All determinations of the Board under this paragraph 4.3(a) shall be full and final.
- (b) Any adjustment proposed to be made under Section 4.3(a) will be subject to the prior approval of the Exchange.

4.4 Other Accounting for Shares

Any Shares related to an Option which terminates by expiration, forfeiture, cancellation or otherwise without the issuance of such Shares shall again be available for issuance under this Plan.

5. GRANT OF OPTIONS

5.1 Eligibility

Options may be granted under the Plan to any Eligible Person as designated by the Board from time to time under the Plan. The Company represents and confirms that any Optionee under the Plan that is a director, officer, Employee or Consultant of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company will be a bona fide director, officer, Employee or Consultant of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company. The Company and the Optionee are responsible for ensuring and confirming that the Optionee is a bona fide director, officer, Employee or Consultant. Subject to the provisions of this Plan, the total number of Shares to be made available under the Plan and to each Eligible Person, the time or times and price or prices at which Options shall be granted, the time or times at which such Options are exercisable, and any conditions or restrictions on the exercise of Options, shall be in the full and final discretion of the Board.

5.2 Terms and Conditions of Options

- (a) General. Except as herein and otherwise specifically provided, the number of Shares subject to each Option, the Option Price of each Option, the expiration date of each Option, the extent to which each Option is exercisable from time to time during the term of the Option and other terms and conditions relating to each such Option shall be determined by the Board.
- (b) Vesting. Subject to Sections 7.2 and 9, an Option which is subject to vesting shall vest and may be exercised during the Option Period as set out in the Option Certificate. Options which have vested may be exercised in whole or in part at any time and from time to time during the Option Period. Options granted to any Investor Relations Service Provider will vest in stages over a period of not less than 12 months, such that: (i) no more than ¼ of the Options vest no sooner than three months after the Options were granted, (ii) no more than another ¼ of the Options vest no sooner than six months after the Options were granted, (iii) no more than another 1/4 of the Options vest no sooner than nine months after the Options were granted, and (iv) the remainder of the Options vest no sooner than 12 months after the Options were granted. Investor Relations Service Providers may only receive Options. The Board may, in its entire discretion, subsequent to the time of granting Options hereunder, permit an Optionee to exercise any or all of the unvested Options then outstanding and granted to the Optionee under this Plan, in which event all such unvested Options then outstanding and granted to the Optionee shall be deemed to be immediately exercisable during such period of time as may be specified by the Board. However, if the Board wishes to permit an Optionee, who is an Investor Relations Service Provider, to exercise any or all of their unvested Options then outstanding and granted to the Investor Relations Service Provider under this Plan, the Board shall obtain prior Exchange approval.
- (c) Option Price. Subject to any adjustment pursuant to the provisions of Section 4.3 hereof, the Option Price payable by each Optionee for each Share issued on exercise of an Option shall be as determined by the Board but shall in no event be less than the Market Price, less the maximum discount permitted under the policies of the Exchange, or such other price as may be agreed to by the Company and approved by the Exchange.
- (d) Assignability. An Option is personal to the Optionee and is non-assignable and non-transferrable by an Optionee (whether by operation of law or otherwise), other than as permitted by Section 10 or the Exchange Manual. Upon any attempt to transfer, assign, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of an Option contrary to the provisions of this Plan, or upon the levy of any attachment or similar process upon an Option, the Option shall, at the election of the Company, cease and terminate and be of no further force or effect whatsoever.
- (e) Option Period. Subject to Sections 7.1 and 7.2, the term (the "Option Period") of any Options granted under this Plan will be determined by the Board but shall not exceed 10 years from the Grant Date (the "10 Year Limit").
- (f) Legends. Any Shares issued on the exercise of Options prior to the expiry of an applicable hold period, must be legended as required by applicable securities laws and regulations.
- (g) Exercise and Payment. An Optionee (or heir or administrator of an Optionee, as contemplated in Section 10) may exercise an Option in whole or in part, subject to Section 7.2, at any time or from time to time during the Option Period up to 5:00 p.m. local time in Vancouver, British Columbia on the Expiry Date by delivering written notice to the

Company in accordance with Section 6.2 together with full payment of the Option Price payable pursuant to exercise of the Option.

5.3 Notices

Any notice, delivery, or other correspondence of any kind whatsoever to be provided by the Company to an Optionee will be deemed to have been provided if provided to the last home address, fax number, or email address of the Optionee in the records of the Company and the Company shall be under no obligation to confirm receipt or delivery.

6. EXERCISE OF OPTION

6.1 Exercise by Written Notice

Subject to the terms and conditions of this Plan, an Option may be exercised by the Optionee, or the heir or administrator of the Optionee (as contemplated in Section 10) in whole or in part at any time and from time to time during the Exercise Period up to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date by delivering to the Administrator the required Exercise Notice, accompanied by full payment of the Option Price for each Optioned Share purchased under an Option, and satisfaction of the applicable Employee Benefit Withholding Tax in the manner set out in Section 6.2 of this Plan. Notwithstanding anything else contained herein, Options may not be exercised during a Blackout Period unless the Committee determines otherwise.

6.2 Payment of Option Price and Employee Benefit Withholding Tax

- Qption Shall be in cash or by bank draft or certified cheque, or other form of payment agreed to by the Company, at the time of such exercise, in lawful money of Canada, to the Company. The Optionee, or the heir or administrator of the Optionee (as contemplated in Section 10), shall also provide for the applicable Employee Benefit Withholding Tax, as determined by the Company, by paying, at the time of exercise, the Employee Benefit Withholding Tax, and upon receipt of payment in full of the Option Price and the applicable Employee Benefit Withholding Tax, the number of Shares issued in respect of which the Option is exercised shall be duly issued as fully paid and non-assessable. The Board may at any time or from time to time grant Options which do not permit all of the foregoing forms of consideration to be used in payment of the Option Price or which otherwise restrict one or more forms of consideration.
- (b) Net Settlement. In lieu of paying the aggregate Option Price to purchase Shares in accordance with Section 6.2(a) and subject to the provisions of the Plan and, upon prior approval of the Board, in its sole and absolute discretion, once an Option has vested and become exercisable an Optionee may elect, in lieu of exercising such Option, to surrender such Option in exchange for the issuance of the number of Shares equal to the number determined by dividing (a) the difference between the Fair Market Value (calculated as at the date of settlement) and the Option Price of such Option by (b) the Fair Market Value (calculated as at the date of settlement) ("Net Settlement"). An Option may be surrendered and disposed of pursuant to this Section 6.2 (b)(from time to time by delivery to the Company at its principal place of business: (a) a Notice OF Net Settlement specifying that the Optionee has elected to effect such a Net Settlement of such Option and the number of Options to be exercised and (b) the payment of an amount for any Employee Benefit Withholding Tax (or by entering into some other arrangement acceptable to the Company). The Company will not be required, upon the Net Settlement of any Options pursuant to this Section 6.2(b), to issue fractions of Shares or to distribute

certificates which evidence fractional Shares. In the event the number of Shares to be issued upon the Net Settlement of an Option is a fraction, the Optionee will receive the next lowest whole number of Shares and will not receive any other form of compensation (cash or otherwise) for the fractional interest. Upon exercise of the foregoing, the number of Shares underlying the Options disposed of shall be deducted from the number of Shares reserved for issuance under the Plan. This Section 6.2(b) shall not be available to any Investor Relations Service Provider who holds Options.

6.3 Effect of Exercise

As soon as practicable after the exercise of an Option in accordance with the terms of this Plan, the Company shall issue a certificate or certificates evidencing the Shares in respect of which the Option is exercised.

7. EXPIRY OF OPTIONS

7.1 Duration of Option.

- (a) Subject to Section 7.1(b), Options shall be expressed to expire on the date set out in the Option Certificate (so long as the date specified in the Option Certificate does not exceed the 10 Year Limit) and shall be subject to earlier termination as provided in Section 7.2 (the "Expiry Date").
- (b) In the event that the Expiry Date falls during a Blackout Period, the Expiry Date shall be automatically extended to a date that is ten Business Days after the last date of the Blackout Period in question. The automatic extension is available to all Eligible Persons under the Plan under the same terms and conditions.

7.2 Termination of Option.

An Optionee may exercise an Option in whole or in part at any time or from time to time during the Option Period. Any Option or part thereof not exercised within the Option Period shall terminate and become null, void, and of no further force and effect at 5:00 p.m. local time in Vancouver, British Columbia, on the Expiry Date. Subject to any express resolution of the Board, in its sole discretion, extending or limiting the Expiry Date of an Option, the Expiry Date of an Option shall be the earlier of (i) the Expiry Date fixed by the Board and (ii) the date established, if applicable, in Sections 7.2(a) to (b) below, so long as the Expiry Date complies with Section 7.1(a):

- (a) Ceasing to Hold Office. If the Optionee was granted Options as a director of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company and such Optionee ceases to be a director of the Company or the subsidiary other than by reason of death, then the Options will continue to vest in accordance with the terms of the Option Certificate and the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the 90th day following the date the Optionee ceases to be a director of the Company, unless the Optionee ceases to be a director of the Company as a result of:
 - ceasing to be qualified to act as a director pursuant to Section 124 of the Business Corporations Act (British Columbia); or
 - (ii) an order of the Commission, the Exchange, or any regulatory body having jurisdiction to so order;

in which case the Expiry Date shall be the date the Optionee ceases to be a director of the Company and each vested or unvested Option shall be void and of no further force or effect on such date;

- (b) Ceasing to be Employed. If the Optionee was granted Options as an Employee, officer, or Consultant of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company and such Optionee ceases to be an Employee, officer or Consultant of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company, any unvested Options shall continue to vest in accordance with the terms of the Option Certificate and will expire on the 90th day following the date the Optionee ceases to be an Employee, officer or Consultant, unless the Optionee ceases to be an Employee, officer, or Consultant as a result of:
 - (i) termination for Cause; or
 - (ii) an order of the Commission, the Exchange, or any regulatory body having jurisdiction to so order;

in which case the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the date the Optionee ceases to be an Employee, officer or Consultant of the Company and each vested or unvested Option shall be void and of no further force or effect on such date;

- (iii) resignation without Good Reason, in which case the Options shall cease to vest and shall be exercisable to the extent that the Options were exercisable on the date that the Optionee ceased to be an officer, Employee or Consultant and the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the 30th day following the date the Optionee ceased to be an officer, Employee, or Consultant;
- (iv) resignation for Good Reason, in which case the Options shall immediately vest and the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the earlier of the scheduled expiry date of the Option and up to one year following the date of resignation;
- (v) termination without Cause, in which case the Options shall immediately vest and the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the earlier of the scheduled expiry date of the Option and up to one year following the termination date;
- (vi) the death of an Optionee, in which case the Optionee's Options shall vest as of the date of death and the Expiry Date of the Options shall be one year following the date of death. In such case, the Options shall only be exercisable by the person or persons to whom the Optionee's rights under the Option shall pass by the Optionee's will or the laws of intestacy and succession; or
- (vii) the disability of an Optionee, in which case the Optionee's Options shall continue to vest in accordance with the terms of the Option Certificate. If such Optionee ceases to qualify as an Eligible Person under the Plan, the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the earlier of the scheduled expiry date of the Option and up to one year following the date of cessation.
- **7.3** For greater certainty, Options shall not be affected by any change of employment of the Optionee or by the Optionee ceasing to be a director or officer of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company provided that the Optionee continues to be an Eligible Person.
- **7.4** For purposes of this Section 7, a determination by the Company that an Optionee was discharged for "cause" shall be binding on the Optionee.
- **7.5** For greater certainty, the Board must obtain prior Exchange approval to accelerate the vesting of any and all Options granted to Investor Relations Service Providers.

8. OPTION CERTIFICATES

8.1 Option Certificate

Each Option shall be confirmed by a certificate in the form set out in Schedule A which shall incorporate such terms and conditions as the Board, in its discretion, deems consistent with the terms of this Plan (the "Option Certificate"). In the event of conflict between the terms of an Option Certificate and the terms of this Plan, the terms of this Plan shall prevail, and the Option Certificate shall be deemed to have been amended accordingly.

8.2 Representations by Optionees

Each Option Certificate shall provide that upon each exercise of an Option, the Optionee (including for the purposes of this Section 8.2 each other person who, pursuant to Section 7.2 hereof, may purchase Shares under an Option granted to an Eligible Person) shall, if so requested by the Company, represent and agree in writing that:

- the person is, or the Optionee was, an Eligible Person and has not been induced to purchase the Shares by expectation of employment or continued employment;
- (b) the person is purchasing the Shares pursuant to the exercise of such Option as principal for the Optionee's own account (or if such Optionee is deceased, for the account of the estate of such deceased Optionee) for investment purposes, and not with a view to the distribution or resale thereof to the public;
- (c) the person will, prior to and upon any sale or disposition of any of the Shares purchased pursuant to the exercise of such Option, comply with all applicable securities laws and any other federal, provincial, or state laws or regulations to the extent that such laws or regulations are applicable to such sale or disposition; and
- such Optionee (or such other person) will not offer, sell or deliver any of the Shares purchased pursuant to the exercise of such Option, directly or indirectly, in the United States or to any citizen or resident of, or any corporation, partnership, or other entity created or organized in or under the laws of, the United States, or any estate or trust, the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source, except in compliance with United States federal and state securities laws. The Optionee acknowledges that the Company has the right to place any restriction or legend on any securities issued pursuant to the Option Certificate or this Plan including, but in no way limited to placing a legend to the effect that the securities have not been registered under the Securities Act (1933) of the United States and may not be offered or sold in the United States unless registration or an exemption from registration is available.

8.3 Other Procedures and Documentation

The Company may employ other procedures and require further documentation from an Optionee to ensure compliance with all applicable laws.

9. CHANGE OF CONTROL

Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary and notwithstanding any vesting provisions contained in any individual Option Certificate, if, at any time prior to the Expiry Date, there is a Change of Control and the Optionee is terminated by the Company without Cause, or the Optionee terminates his or her employment with the Company for Good Reason, in each case, concurrent with the Change of Control or within six (6) months of the date of the Change of Control, all unvested Options shall automatically vest immediately prior to the Optionee's termination or resignation, as the case may be,

and the Optionee shall have the right, at any time following the Change of Control until the Expiry Date, to exercise all or any of the unexercised Options previously granted to the Optionee. Acceleration of vesting provisions on options granted to those providing Investor Relations Activities must have prior TSXV acceptance.

10. ASSIGNMENT OF OPTIONS

All benefits, rights and Options accruing to any Optionee in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Plan shall not be transferable or assignable, except that if an Optionee dies prior to the expiry of an Option, the Optionee's heirs or administrators may exercise any vested Options in accordance with Section 7.2(b)(vi). During the lifetime of an Optionee, benefits, rights and Options may only be exercised by the Optionee. The period during which an Optionee's heirs or administrators may make such a claim will not exceed one year from the Optionee's death.

11. AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION

11.1 Amendment

- Subject to paragraphs (b) and (c) and any required regulatory approval (including acceptance by the Exchange), the Board may from time to time amend or revise the terms and conditions of this Plan or any Option, provided that no such action may in any manner adversely affect the rights under any previously granted Options unless the Company has the consent of the affected Optionee(s) or unless additional similar rights comparable thereto, or other compensation of equal or greater value, is given to such Optionee(s). Without limiting the foregoing, in addition to the items set out in Section 3 and without limiting such items, the Board is specifically authorized to amend or revise the terms of this Plan or an Option, by passing a resolution of the Board setting out such amendment, without obtaining shareholder approval in the following circumstances:
 - (i) to change the vesting provisions of an Option or this Plan;
 - (ii) to make other amendments of a "housekeeping" or non-material nature with requisite regulatory approval; or
 - (iii) to clarify existing provisions of the Plan that do not have the effect of altering the scope, nature and intent of such provisions.
- (b) Notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary, the Board may only amend the provisions of this Plan relating to the following provided the Board obtains the approval of the shareholders of the Company in respect thereof:
 - (i) persons eligible to be granted Options under the Plan;
 - (ii) the maximum number of Shares reserved for issuance upon exercise of Options available under this Plan;
 - (iii) the limitations on grants of Options to any one person, Insiders, Consultants, or Investor Relations Service Providers;
 - (iv) the method for determining the Option Price for Options;
 - (v) the maximum Option Period for Options;
 - (vi) the expiry and termination provisions applicable to Options;
 - (vii) any method or formula for calculating prices, values or amounts under the Plan that may result in a benefit to an Eligible Person; or

- (viii) any amendment to the amendment provisions.
- (c) Disinterested shareholders of the Company must approve any amendment to Options held by an Insider at the time of the amendment that would have the effect of decreasing the Option Price of such Options, or the extension of the term of an Option.

11.2 Termination of this Plan.

The Board may terminate this Plan at any time provided that such termination shall not alter the terms or conditions of an Option or impair any right of any Optionee pursuant to any Option awarded prior to the date of such termination and notwithstanding such termination, such Options shall continue to be governed by the provisions of this Plan, which shall survive the termination for such purpose.

12. COMPLIANCE WITH LEGISLATION

12.1 Regulatory Compliance.

This Plan, the grant and exercise of Options hereunder, and the Company's obligation to sell and deliver Shares upon exercise of Options shall be subject to all applicable federal, provincial and foreign laws, rules and regulations, the rules and regulations of any stock exchange on which the Shares are listed for trading, and to such approvals by any regulatory or governmental agency as may, in the opinion of counsel to the Company, be required. The Company shall not be obliged by any provision of this Plan or the grant of any Option hereunder to issue or sell Shares in violation of such laws, rules and regulations, or any condition of such approvals. No Option shall be granted, and no Shares issued or sold hereunder where such grant, issue or sale would require registration of this Plan or of Shares under the securities laws of any foreign jurisdiction and any purported grant of any Option or issue or sale of Shares hereunder in violation of this provision shall be void. Shares issued and sold to Optionees pursuant to the exercise of Options may be subject to limitations on sale or resale under applicable securities laws. In particular, if Options are granted to any resident or citizen of the United States, the Board and the Company will use their best efforts to ensure that all matters pertaining to such Options shall be made in compliance with applicable United States securities laws.

12.2 No Obligations to Issue Shares if Non-Compliance.

The issue and sale of Shares pursuant to any Option granted under this Plan is specially conditioned on such issue and sale being made in compliance with applicable securities laws, and the Company shall have no obligation to issue or sell any Shares pursuant to the exercise of any Option unless the Board determines in its sole discretion that such issue and sale will be made in compliance with applicable securities laws. The Company will be entitled to take such action as it deems necessary to restrict the transferability in the United States of any Shares acquired on exercise of any Option.

12.3 Remittance of Employee Benefit Withholding Tax.

The Company shall remit the Employee Benefit Withholding Tax paid or withheld in accordance with Section 6.2 of this Plan to the Receiver General or such other person as required by, and in accordance with, the provisions of the Tax Act and the Regulations thereunder, and any other federal or provincial legislation that requires the Company to withhold tax or other amounts in respect of the exercise of an Option, for the benefit of the Optionee on behalf of whom such tax is remitted. Accordingly, the Company shall ensure such amounts are reported on the Optionee's T4 or other tax information slips as required.

13. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

13.1 No Shareholder Rights.

An Optionee shall not have any rights as a shareholder of the Company with respect to any of the Shares covered by an Option until the date of delivery of the Shares upon the exercise of such Option, in full or

in part, and then only with respect to the Shares so delivered. Without in any way limiting the generality of the foregoing, no adjustment shall be made for dividends or other rights for which the record date is prior to the date such Share certificate is issued.

13.2 Employment or Directorship.

Nothing in this Plan or any Option shall confer upon an Optionee any right to continue or to be re-elected as a director of the Company or any right to continue in the employ of the Company or any subsidiary of the Company, or affect in any way the right of the Company or any subsidiary of the Company to terminate his or her employment at any time; nor shall anything in this Plan or any Option be deemed or construed to constitute an agreement, or an expression of intent, on the part of the Company or any subsidiary of the Company, to extend the employment of any Optionee.

13.3 Record Keeping.

The Company shall maintain a register in which shall be recorded:

- (a) the name and address of each Optionee; and
- (b) the number of Options granted to each Optionee and the number of Options outstanding.

13.4 Governing Law.

This Plan and all matters to which reference is made herein shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Province of British Columbia and the laws of Canada applicable therein.

13.5 No Obligation to Exercise.

Optionees shall be under no obligation to exercise Options granted under this Plan.

13.6 Headings.

The headings used in this Plan are for convenience of reference only and shall not in any way affect or be used in interpreting any of the provisions of this Plan.

14. APPROVALS

This Plan shall be subject to all necessary regulatory and shareholder approval. Any Options granted prior to such approvals shall be conditional upon such approvals being obtained and no such Options may be exercised unless and until such approvals have been obtained.

15. DATE OF THE PLAN

This Plan was approved by the Board on October 31, 2018, and approved by the shareholders of the Company on December 7, 2018; was amended by the Board on March 12, 2020 (with the effective date of the amendment of March 12, 2020) and approved by the shareholders of the Company on May 20, 2020. The Plan was approved by the shareholders of the Company without change on May 19, 2021. The Plan was amended and approved by the Board on April 6, 2022.

SCHEDULE A - OPTION CERTIFICATE

This Option Certificate certifies that, effective the ● day of ●, 2022 (the "Grant Date"), BLUESTONE RESOURCES INC. (the "Company") has granted to ● (the "Optionee"), an option (the "Option") to acquire ● common shares in the capital of the Company ("Shares") at an exercise price of C\$● per Share (the "Option Price") pursuant to the provisions of the Company's Stock Option Plan (the "Plan"). Subject to the provisions of the Plan, this Option expires at 5:00 p.m. (Vancouver time) on ● (the "Expiry Time").
The Option will vest and may be exercised as follows:
This Option Certificate and the Option are subject to the detailed terms and conditions contained in the Plan. This Option Certificate is issued for convenience only, and in the case of any dispute with regard to any matter in respect hereof, the provisions of the Plan and the records of the Company shall prevail.
To exercise your Option, complete the attached Exercise Notice prior to the Expiry Time specifying the number of vested Shares you wish to acquire, together with cash, certified cheque or bank draft payable to the Company for the aggregate Option Price.
The following legend will be affixed to any Shares issued before • [date four months and one day after Grant Date] upon exercise of the Option and placed on the face of any certificate or ownership statement representing such Shares (or if the face of the certificate or ownership statement has insufficient space, on the back of the certificate or ownership statement with a reference on the face of the certificate or ownership statement to the legend):
"Without prior written approval of the Exchange and compliance with all applicable securities legislation, the securities represented by this certificate may not be sold, transferred, hypothecated or otherwise traded on or through the facilities of the Exchange or otherwise in Canada or to or for the benefit of a Canadian resident until •[date four months and one day after Grant Date]."
The Company and the Optionee represent that the Optionee is an Eligible Person (as defined in the Plan), entitled to receive Options under the policies of the Exchange.
This Certificate and the Option evidenced hereby are not assignable, transferable or negotiable and are subject to the detailed terms and conditions contained in the Plan.
The Optionee consents to the disclosure of Personal Information (as defined in the policies of the Exchange) by the Company to the Exchange, and to the collection, use, and disclosure of Personal Information by the Exchange, for the purposes identified by the Exchange.
The Optionee, if an Officer of the Company, acknowledges that he or she has received, read, and will abide by the Executive Compensation Recovery Policy which constitutes the whole agreement between the Officers and the Company in relation to the Plan
BLUESTONE RESOURCES INC.
Authorized Signatory
Signature of Optionee:

Name

SCHEDULE B - EXERCISE NOTICE

TO:	The Administrator, Stock Option Bluestone Resources Inc. (the "C	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
I, acquire	, hereby give notice and subscribe for com	e, pursuant to the Plan, of the exercise of the Option to mon shares in the capital of the Company (the "Shares").
Calcula	tion of total Exercise Price:	
(a)	number of Shares to be acquired on exercise:	Shares
(b)	multiplied by the Exercise Price per Share:	\$
	1. TOTAL EXERCISE PRICE [(a) x (b)]:	\$
(c)	sale price/market price on exercise:	\$
applica	ble, the Tax Remittance of the aforesaid Shares, as call ate evidencing said Shares in the name of the unde	raft in an amount equal to the total Exercise Price, and if Iculated above, and directs the Company to issue the share ersigned to be mailed to the undersigned at the following
DATED	the day of	, 20 Signature of Option Holder
		Name of Option Holder (please print)
<u>If appli</u>	cable, calculation of tax remittance to the CRA (by B	luestone Payroll):
(d)	stock option benefit [((c) – (b)) x (a)]:	\$
(e)	tax remittance:	\$
(f)	CPP deduction:	\$
	2. TOTAL TAX REMITTANCE:	\$
	3. TOTAL PAYABLE TO THE COMPANY	
	BY THE OPTION HOLDER: [(1) + (2)]:	\$
	4. TOTAL PAYABLE TO OPTIONEE: [(d) – (2)]	\$

SCHEDULE C - NOTICE OF NET SETTLEMENT

		ian (the "Pian")	
	Bluestone Resources Inc. (the "Co	mpany")	
surrence and the transfe	der of the right to exercisee Options, the number of Shares repres	the Plan, the Company accept the transfer, disposition Options in exchange for, subject to the terms of the enting the fair market value of the Options disposed of et settlement provisions set out in Section 6.2(b) of the	Plan and
	ndersigned, subject to the terms of the Pof the Options in Shares pursuant to the I	lan and the Options, is requesting to receive the fair ma Net Settlement Provisions.	rket
the afo		ne or bank draft in an amount equal to the tax remittance to issue the certificate evidencing said Shares in the named at the following address:	
the Pla of Net	-	undersigned hereby confirms that the undersigned has rons of the Plan. All terms not otherwise defined in this Noto to them under the Option Certificate.	
		Signature of Option Holder	
		Signature of Option Holder Name of Option Holder (please print)	
If applic	<u>cable</u> , calculation of tax remittance to the C	Name of Option Holder (<i>please print</i>)	1
If applie	<u>cable</u> , calculation of tax remittance to the C stock option benefit:	Name of Option Holder (<i>please print</i>)	
		Name of Option Holder (<i>please print</i>) RA (by Bluestone Payroll):	
(a)	stock option benefit:	Name of Option Holder (<i>please print</i>) RA (by Bluestone Payroll): \$	
(a) (b)	stock option benefit: tax remittance: CPP deduction:	Name of Option Holder (please print) RA (by Bluestone Payroll): \$ \$	
(a) (b)	stock option benefit: tax remittance: CPP deduction: 1. TOTAL TAX REMITTANCE:	Name of Option Holder (please print) RA (by Bluestone Payroll): \$ \$	

Schedule "D" – Stock Option Plan Blackline

(see attached)

BLUESTONE RESOURCES INC.

STOCK OPTION PLAN

1. PURPOSE

The principal purpose of this Plan is to advance the interests of the Company by (i) attracting, retaining and motivating persons of outstanding competence whose efforts will dictate, to a large extent, the future growth and success of the Company, (ii) providing Eligible Persons with additional incentive to develop and promote the growth and success of the Company, (iii) encouraging stock ownership by such Eligible Persons, and (iv) increasing the proprietary interest of Eligible Persons in the success of the Company.

2. DEFINITIONS

All capitalized words used but not defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Exchange Manual, and the following terms and expressions shall have the following meanings:

- **2.1** "Administrator" means such director, officer, or Employee of the Company as may be designated as Administrator by the Committee from time to time, if any.
- **2.2** "Affiliate" means an affiliate of the Company within the meaning of Section 1.3 of National Instrument 45-106 *Prospectus and Registration Exemptions*, as may be amended or replaced from time to time.
- "Blackout Period" means a restriction imposed by the Company in accordance with the Company's securities trading policy on all or any of its directors, officers, Employees, Insiders, or persons in a special relationship, whereby they are to refrain from trading in the Company's securities until the restriction has been lifted by the Company.
- **2.4** "Board" means the board of directors of the Company.
- **2.5 "Business Day"** means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or statutory holiday in Vancouver, British Columbia.
- **2.6** "Cause" has the meaning ascribed to the phrase "cause" or "just cause for termination" under the laws of British Columbia.

2.7 "Change of Control" means:

- the acquisition, by whatever means, by a person (or two or more persons who, in such acquisition, have acted jointly or in concert, or intend to exercise jointly or in concert any voting rights attaching to the Shares acquired), directly or indirectly, of beneficial ownership of such number of Shares or rights to Shares, which together with such person's then-owned Shares and rights to Shares, if any, represent (assuming the full exercise of such rights) more than 50% of the combined voting rights attached to the then-outstanding Shares;
- (b) a consolidation, reorganization, amalgamation, merger or any other business combination (including, without limitation, any such transaction or business combination effected by way of a plan of arrangement) (other than in a transaction solely involving the Company and any one or more Affiliates of the Company) with respect to which all or substantially all of the persons who were the beneficial owners of the Shares and other securities of the Company immediately prior to such reorganization, amalgamation, merger, business combination or plan of arrangement

do not, following the completion of such consolidation, reorganization, amalgamation, merger, acquisition, business combination or plan of arrangement, beneficially own, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the resulting voting rights (on a fully-diluted basis) of the Company or its successor;

- (c) a resolution is adopted to wind-up, dissolve or liquidate the Company;
- (d) the sale, exchange or other disposition to a person other than an Affiliate of the Company of all or substantially all of the Company's assets; or
- (e) a change in the composition of the Board, which occurs at a single meeting of the shareholders of the Company or upon the execution of a shareholders' resolution, such that individuals who are members of the Board immediately prior to such meeting or resolution cease to constitute a majority of the Board, without the Board, as constituted immediately prior to such meeting or resolution, having approved of such change.
- **2.8** "Commission" means the British Columbia Securities Commission.
- **2.9** "Company" means Bluestone Resources Inc. and includes any successor corporation thereof.
- **2.10** "Consultant" means any individual (other than a director, officer or Employee of the Company), corporation, incorporated association or organization, body corporate, partnership, trust, association, or any other entity other than an individual who:
 - (a) is engaged to provide, on an ongoing bona fide basis, consulting, technical, management or other services to the Company or any Affiliate of the Company other than services provided in relation to a "distribution" (as defined in the Securities Act (British Columbia));
 - (b) provides the services under a written contract with the Company or any Affiliate of the Company; and
 - (c) in the reasonable opinion of the Company, spends or will spend a significant amount of time and attention on the affairs and business of the Company or any Affiliate of the Company; and
 - (d) has a relationship with the Company or any Affiliate of the Company that enables the individual to be knowledgeable about the business and affairs of the Company or is otherwise permitted by applicable securities laws or regulations to be granted Options as a Consultant or as an equivalent thereof.

2.11 "Eligible Person" means:

- (a) any director, officer or Employee of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company ("Eligible Individual");
- (b) a Consultant; or
- (c) or any corporation, incorporated association or organization, body corporate, partnership, trust, association or any other entity other than an individual that is wholly-owned by an Eligible Individual.
- **2.12** "Employee" has the meaning ascribed to such term in the Exchange Manual.
- **2.13 "Employee Benefit Withholding Tax"** means the amount required by Canadian authorities to be withheld and remitted by the Company in respect of the deemed employment benefit on

exercise of an Option by an Optionee, as determined under the Tax Act and the regulations thereunder, and any other federal or provincial legislation that requires the Company to withhold tax or other amounts in respect of the deemed employment benefit determined under the Tax Act.

- **2.14** "Exchange" means the TSX Venture Exchange.
- 2.15 "Exchange Manual" means the TSX Venture Exchange Corporate Finance Manual.
- **2.16** "Exercise Notice" means the written notice of the exercise of an Option, in the form set out as Schedule "B" hereto, duly executed by the Optionee.
- **2.17** "Expiry Date" means the date the Option expires as set out in the Option Certificate or as otherwise determined in accordance with Section 7.1.
- **2.18 "Expiry Time"** means the time the Option expires on the Expiry Date, which is 5:00 p.m. local time in Vancouver, British Columbia on the Expiry Date.
- 2.19 "Fair Market Value" means, with respect to any particular date, the volume weighted average trading price of the Shares on the Exchange for the five trading days immediately preceding the relevant date (or on any such other stock exchange, inter-dealer quotation network or other organized trading facility on which the Shares trade or are quoted from time to time). If the Shares are suspended from trading or have not traded on the Exchange or another stock exchange, inter-dealer quotation network or other organized trading facility for an extended period, the Fair Market Value will be the fair market value of the Shares as determined by the Board in its sole discretion acting in good faith.
- **2.20 2.19 "Good Reason**" means any of the following conduct by the Company:
 - (a) a unilateral reduction to the Employee's base salary;
 - (b) a unilateral reduction to the aggregate value of the Employee's remuneration and benefits other than base salary;
 - (c) a unilateral material adverse change to the Employee's position, title, authority or responsibilities;
 - a unilateral requirement that the Employee relocate outside of the Metro Vancouver region of British Columbia (excluding occasional business travel); or
 - (e) any change to the terms or conditions of the employment of the Employee that would be considered to amount to constructive dismissal pursuant to the common law, which the Company fails to remedy within thirty (30) days of receiving written notice from the Employee of any such change.
- 2.21 2.20 "Grant Date" means the date on which the Committee grants a particular Option; however, no Option can be exercised unless and until all necessary regulatory approvals have been obtained.
- **2.22 2.21 "Insider**" means:
 - (a) a director or senior officer of the Company;
 - (b) a director or senior officer of a corporation, incorporated association or organization, body corporate, partnership, trust, association or any other entity other than an individual that is an Insider or subsidiary of the Company;

- (c) a person that beneficially owns or controls, directly or indirectly, Shares carrying more than 10% of the voting rights attached to all outstanding Shares of the Company; or
- (d) the Company itself if it holds any of its own securities.
- 2.23 "Investor Relations Activities" has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Exchange Manual.
- 2.24 <u>"Investor Relations Service Provider"</u> includes any Consultant that performs Investor Relations

 Activities and any director, officer or Employee whose role and duties primarily consist of Investor Relations Activities.
- **2.25** "Market Price" means the last closing price for the Company's Shares traded on the Exchange prior to the grant of the Options.
- **2.26** "Net Settlement" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 6.2(b).
- 2.27 <u>"Notice of Net Settlement"</u> means the written notice of Net Settlement pursuant to Section 6.2(b), in the form set out as Schedule "C" hereto, duly executed by the Optionee.
- 2.28 2.24 "Option" means an option to purchase Shares granted to an Eligible Person under this Plan.
- **2.29** "Option Certificate" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 8.1.
- **2.30 2.26 Option Period**" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 5.2(e).
- **2.31 Option Price**" means the price per Share at which the Shares may be purchased under an Option, as determined in accordance with Section 5.2(c).
- **2.32 "Optionee"** means an Eligible Person to whom an Option has been granted and who continues to hold such Option.
- 2.33 2.29 "Plan" means this stock option plan, as may be amended or varied from time to time.
- **2.34** "RSUs" means any restricted share units issued under the Company's Restricted Share Unit Plan.
- 2.35 2.30 "Shares" means the common shares of the Company or, in the event of an adjustment contemplated by Section 4.3 hereof, such other shares or securities to which an Optionee may be entitled upon the exercise of an Option as a result of such adjustment.
- 2.36 2.31 "Tax Act" means the *Income Tax Act* (Canada), R.S.C. 1985, c.1 (5th suppl.), as amended or replaced from time to time.
- **2.37** "10 Year Limit" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 5.2(e).

3. ADMINISTRATION

3.1 General

(a) Committee. The Board may at any time appoint a committee of the Board (the "Committee") to, among other things, interpret, administer and implement this Plan on behalf of the Board in accordance with such terms and conditions as the Board may prescribe, consistent with this Plan (provided that if at any such time such a committee has not been appointed by the Board, this Plan will be administered by the Board, and in such event references herein to the Committee shall be construed to be a reference to the Board). The Board will take such steps that in its opinion are required to ensure that the Committee has the necessary authority to fulfill its functions under this Plan. If a Committee is appointed for this purpose, all references to the term "Board" will be

deemed to be references to the Committee, as applicable in the context used.

- **(b)** Administrator. The Board may delegate to any director, officer or Employee of the Company such administrative duties and powers as the Board may see fit, with such person being appointed the Administrator.
- (c) Authority of the Board. The Board may revoke the Committee's authority hereunder at any time in the Board's sole and absolute discretion and, in such event, the Board may exercise the powers, and/or delegate to such other committee of the Board as the Board considers appropriate, all or any of the powers, conferred on the Committee under this Plan. In such event, the Board and/or the committee to which the Board has delegated such powers will exercise the powers conferred on the Committee under this Plan. Any decision made, or action taken by the Board and/or any committee to which the Board has delegated its powers hereunder arising out of or in connection with the administration or interpretation of this Plan in this context, will be final and conclusive.

3.2 Board Powers

The Board shall have the power, where consistent with the Exchange Manual and the general purpose and intent of this Plan and subject to the specific provisions of this Plan:

- (a) to establish, amend and repeal at any time and from time to time such regulations as it may deem necessary or advisable for the proper administration and operation of this Plan and such regulations shall form part of this Plan;
- (b) to interpret and construe this Plan and to determine all questions arising out of this Plan or any Option, and any such interpretation, construction or determination made by the Board shall be final, binding and conclusive for all purposes;
- (c) to amend this Plan and any Option in accordance with Section 11.1 hereof;
- (d) to terminate this Plan in accordance with Section 11.2 hereof;
- (e) to determine the number of Shares covered by each Option;
- (f) to determine the Option Price of each Option;
- (g) to determine the time or times when Options will be granted and exercisable;
- (h) to determine if the Shares which are issuable on the exercise of an Option will be subject to any restrictions upon the exercise of such Option; and
- (i) to prescribe the form of the instruments relating to the grant, exercise and other terms of Options.

3.3 Interpretation

The interpretation by the Board of any of the provisions of this Plan and any determination by it pursuant thereto shall be final and conclusive and shall not be subject to any dispute by any Optionee. No member of the Board or any person acting pursuant to authority delegated by the Board hereunder shall be liable for any action or determination in connection with this Plan made or taken in good faith and each member of the Board and each such person shall be entitled to indemnification with respect to any such action or determination in the manner provided for by the Company.

4. SHARES OF STOCK SUBJECT TO PLAN

4.1 Number of Shares

Subject to adjustment as provided for herein, the number of Shares which will be available for purchase pursuant to Options granted pursuant to this Plan will not exceed 10% of the number of Shares which are issued and outstanding on the particular Grant Date. In no event shall Options be granted, without regulatory approval, entitling any single Eligible Person to purchase in excess of 5% of the then outstanding Shares in any 12-month period and no more than 2% of the then outstanding Shares may be issued to any one Consultant or to all persons performingall Investor Relations ActivitiesService Providers in the aggregate in any 12-month period. In no event shall the maximum aggregate number of Shares that are issuable pursuant to all Options and RSUs granted or issued in any 12 month period to any one Consultant exceed 2% of the Shares then outstanding (calculated as at the date that such Options or RSUs are granted). The maximum number of Options which may be granted to Insiders within any 12-month period must not exceed 10% in aggregate of the then outstanding Shares, and the maximum aggregate number of Shares that are issuable pursuant to all RSUs and Options granted or issued to Insiders (as a group) must not exceed 10% of the Shares that are issued and outstanding on a non-diluted basis at any point in time. If any Option expires or otherwise terminates for any reason without having been exercised in full, the number of Shares in respect of such expired or terminated Option shall again be available for the purposes of granting Options pursuant to this Plan.

4.2 Fractional Shares

No fractional Shares shall be issued upon the exercise of Options granted under this Plan and, accordingly, if an Optionee would become entitled to a fractional Share upon the exercise of an Option, such Optionee shall only have the right to purchase the next lowest whole number of Shares and no payment or other adjustment will be made with respect to the fractional interest so disregarded.

4.3 Adjustments

- (a) Subject to Section 11.1(c), in the event of a share dividend, share split, issuance of Shares or instruments convertible into Shares (other than pursuant to the Plan) for less than market value, share consolidation, share reclassification, exchange of Shares, recapitalization, amalgamation, merger, consolidation, corporate arrangement, reorganization, liquidation or the like of or by the Company, the Board may make such adjustment, if any, of the number of Shares to be issued on exercise of an Option, or of the Option Price, or both, as it shall deem appropriate to give proper effect to such event, including to prevent, to the extent possible, substantial dilution or enlargement of rights granted to Optionees under the Plan. In any such event, the maximum number of Shares available under the Plan may be appropriately adjusted by the Board. If because of a proposed merger, amalgamation or other corporate arrangement or reorganization, the exchange or replacement of Shares in the Company of those in another company is imminent, the Board may in a fair and equitable manner, determine the manner in which all unexercised Option rights granted under the Plan shall be treated including, for example, requiring the acceleration of the time for the exercise of such rights by the Optionees and of the time for the fulfillment of any conditions or restrictions on such exercise. All determinations of the Board under this paragraph 4.3(a) shall be full and final.
- (b) Any adjustment proposed to be made under Section 4.3(a) will be subject to the <u>prior</u> approval of the Exchange.

4.4 Other Accounting for Shares

Any Shares related to an Option which terminates by expiration, forfeiture, cancellation or otherwise without the issuance of such Shares shall again be available for issuance under this Plan.

5. GRANT OF OPTIONS

5.1 Eligibility

Options may be granted under the Plan to any Eligible Person as designated by the Board from time to time under the Plan. The Company represents and confirms that any Optionee under the Plan that is a director, officer, Employee or Consultant of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company will be a bona fide director, officer, Employee or Consultant of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company. The Company and the Optionee are responsible for ensuring and confirming that the Optionee is a bona fide director, officer, Employee or Consultant. Subject to the provisions of this Plan, the total number of Shares to be made available under the Plan and to each Eligible Person, the time or times and price or prices at which Options shall be granted, the time or times at which such Options are exercisable, and any conditions or restrictions on the exercise of Options, shall be in the full and final discretion of the Board.

5.2 Terms and Conditions of Options

- (a) General. Except as herein and otherwise specifically provided, the number of Shares subject to each Option, the Option Price of each Option, the expiration date of each Option, the extent to which each Option is exercisable from time to time during the term of the Option and other terms and conditions relating to each such Option shall be determined by the Board.
- (b) Vesting. Subject to Sections 7.2 and 9, an Option which is subject to vesting shall vest and may be exercised during the Option Period as set out in the Option Certificate. Options which have vested may be exercised in whole or in part at any time and from time to time during the Option Period. Options granted to persons retained to provideany Investor Relations Activities Service Provider will vest in stages over a period of not less than 12 months with, such that: (i) no more than 1/41/4 of the options vesting. in any three-month period Options vest no sooner than three months after the Options were granted, (ii) no more than another ¼ of the Options vest no sooner than six months after the Options were granted, (iii) no more than another ¼ of the Options vest no sooner than nine months after the Options were granted, and (iv) the remainder of the Options vest no sooner than 12 months after the Options were granted. Investor Relations Service Providers may only receive Options. The Board may, in its entire discretion, subsequent to the time of granting Options hereunder, permit an Optionee to exercise any or all of the unvested Options then outstanding and granted to the Optionee under this Plan, in which event all such unvested Options then outstanding and granted to the Optionee shall be deemed to be immediately exercisable during such period of time as may be specified by the Board. However, if the Board wishes to permit an Optionee, who is an Investor Relations Service Provider, to exercise any or all of their unvested Options then outstanding and granted to the Investor Relations Service Provider under this Plan, the Board shall obtain prior Exchange approval.
- (c) Option Price. Subject to any adjustment pursuant to the provisions of Section 4.3

hereof, the Option Price payable by each Optionee for each Share issued on exercise of an Option shall be as determined by the Board but shall in no event be less than the Market Price, less the maximum discount permitted under the policies of the Exchange, or such other price as may be agreed to by the Company and approved by the Exchange.

- (d) Assignability. An Option is personal to the Optionee and is non-assignable and non-transferrable by an Optionee (whether by operation of law or otherwise), other than as permitted by Section 10 or the Exchange Manual. Upon any attempt to transfer, assign, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of an Option contrary to the provisions of this Plan, or upon the levy of any attachment or similar process upon an Option, the Option shall, at the election of the Company, cease and terminate and be of no further force or effect whatsoever.
- (e) Option Period. Subject to Sections 7.1 and 7.2, the term (the "Option Period") of any Options granted under this Plan will be determined by the Board but shall not exceed 10 years from the Grant Date (the "10 Year Limit").
- (f) Legends. Any Shares issued on the exercise of Options prior to the expiry of an applicable hold period, must be legended as required by applicable securities laws and regulations.
- (g) Exercise and Payment. An Optionee (or heir or administrator of an Optionee, as contemplated in Section 10) may exercise an Option in whole or in part, subject to Section 7.2, at any time or from time to time during the Option Period up to 5:00 p.m. local time in Vancouver, British Columbia on the Expiry Date by delivering written notice to the Company in accordance with Section 6.2 together with full payment of the Option Price payable pursuant to exercise of the Option.

5.3 Notices

Any notice, delivery, or other correspondence of any kind whatsoever to be provided by the Company to an Optionee will be deemed to have been provided if provided to the last home address, fax number, or email address of the Optionee in the records of the Company and the Company shall be under no obligation to confirm receipt or delivery.

6. EXERCISE OF OPTION

6.1 Exercise by Written Notice

Subject to the terms and conditions of this Plan, an Option may be exercised by the Optionee, or the heir or administrator of the Optionee (as contemplated in Section 10) in whole or in part at any time and from time to time during the Exercise Period up to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date by delivering to the Administrator the required Exercise Notice, accompanied by full payment of the Option Price for each Optioned Share purchased under an Option, and satisfaction of the applicable Employee Benefit Withholding Tax in the manner set out in Section 6.2 of this Plan. Notwithstanding anything else contained herein, Options may not be exercised during a Blackout Period unless the Committee determines otherwise.

6.2 Payment of Option Price and Employee Benefit Withholding Tax

Payment of Option Price. The Option Price of each Optioned Share purchased under an Option shall be paid in full-in cash or by bank draft, or certified cheque, or other form of

payment agreed to by the Company, at the time of such exercise, in lawful money of Canada, to the Company, and the. The Optionee, or the heir or administrator of the Optionee (as contemplated in Section 10), shall also provide for the applicable Employee Benefit Withholding Tax, as determined by the Company, by paying, at the time of exercise, the Employee Benefit Withholding Tax, and upon receipt of payment in full of the Option Price and the applicable Employee Benefit Withholding Tax, the number of Shares issued in respect of which the Option is exercised shall be duly issued as fully paid and non-assessable. The Board may at any time or from time to time grant Options which do not permit all of the foregoing forms of consideration to be used in payment of the Option Price or which otherwise restrict one or more forms of consideration.

(b) Net Settlement. In lieu of paying the aggregate Option Price to purchase Shares in accordance with Section 6.2(a) and subject to the provisions of the Plan and, upon prior approval of the Board, in its sole and absolute discretion, once an Option has vested and become exercisable an Optionee may elect, in lieu of exercising such Option, to surrender such Option in exchange for the issuance of the number of Shares equal to the number determined by dividing (a) the difference between the Fair Market Value (calculated as at the date of settlement) and the Option Price of such Option by (b) the Fair Market Value (calculated as at the date of settlement) ("Net Settlement"). An Option may be surrendered and disposed of pursuant to this Section 6.2 (b)(from time to time by delivery to the Company at its principal place of business: (a) a Notice OF Net Settlement specifying that the Optionee has elected to effect such a Net Settlement of such Option and the number of Options to be exercised and (b) the payment of an amount for any Employee Benefit Withholding Tax (or by entering into some other arrangement acceptable to the Company). The Company will not be required, upon the Net Settlement of any Options pursuant to this Section 6.2(b), to issue fractions of Shares or to distribute certificates which evidence fractional Shares. In the event the number of Shares to be issued upon the Net Settlement of an Option is a fraction, the Optionee will receive the next lowest whole number of Shares and will not receive any other form of compensation (cash or otherwise) for the fractional interest. Upon exercise of the foregoing, the number of Shares underlying the Options disposed of shall be deducted from the number of Shares reserved for issuance under the Plan. This Section 6.2(b) shall not be available to any Investor Relations Service Provider who holds Options.

6.3 Effect of Exercise

As soon as practicable after the exercise of an Option in accordance with the terms of this Plan, the Company shall issue a certificate or certificates evidencing the Shares in respect of which the Option is exercised.

7. EXPIRY OF OPTIONS

7.1 Duration of Option.

- (a) Subject to Section 7.1(b), Options shall be expressed to expire on the date set out in the Option Certificate (so long as the date specified in the Option Certificate does not exceed the 10 Year Limit) and shall be subject to earlier termination as provided in Section 7.2 (the "Expiry Date").
- (b) In the event that the Expiry Date falls during a Blackout Period, the Expiry Date shall be automatically extended to a date that is ten Business Days after the last date of the Blackout Period in question. The automatic extension is available to all Eligible Persons under the Plan under the same terms and conditions.

7.2 Termination of Option.

An Optionee may exercise an Option in whole or in part at any time or from time to time during the Option Period. Any Option or part thereof not exercised within the Option Period shall terminate and become null, void, and of no further force and effect at 5:00 p.m. local time in Vancouver, British Columbia, on the Expiry Date. Subject to any express resolution of the Board, in its sole discretion,

extending or limiting the Expiry Date of an Option, the Expiry Date of an Option shall be the earlier of (i) the Expiry Date fixed by the Board and (ii) the date established, if applicable, in Sections 7.2(a) to (db) below, so long as the Expiry Date complies with Section 7.1(a):

- (a) Ceasing to Hold Office. If the Optionee was granted Options as a director of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company and such Optionee ceases to be a director of the Company or the subsidiary other than by reason of death, then the Options will continue to vest in accordance with the terms of the Option Certificate and the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the 90th day following the date the Optionee ceases to be a director of the Company as a result of:
 - (i) ceasing to be qualified to act as a director pursuant to Section 124 of the Business Corporations Act (British Columbia); or
 - (ii) an order of the Commission, the Exchange, or any regulatory body having jurisdiction to so order;

in which case the Expiry Date shall be the date the Optionee ceases to be a director of the Company and each vested or unvested Option shall be void and of no further force or effect on such date;

- (b) Ceasing to be Employed. If the Optionee was granted Options as an Employee, officer, or Consultant of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company and such Optionee ceases to be an Employee, officer or Consultant of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company, any unvested Options shall continue to vest in accordance with the terms of the Option Certificate and will expire on the 90th day following the date the Optionee ceases to be an Employee, officer or Consultant, unless the Optionee ceases to be an Employee, officer, or Consultant as a result of:
 - (i) termination for Cause; or
 - (ii) an order of the Commission, the Exchange, or any regulatory body having jurisdiction to so order;

in which case the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the date the Optionee ceases to be an Employee, officer or Consultant of the Company and each vested or unvested Option shall be void and of no further force or effect on such date;

- (iii) resignation without Good Reason, in which case the Options shall cease to vest and shall be exercisable to the extent that the Options were exercisable on the date that the Optionee ceased to be an officer, Employee or Consultant and the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the 30th day following the date the Optionee ceased to be an officer, Employee, or Consultant;
- (iv) resignation for Good Reason, in which case the Options shall immediately vest and the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the earlier of the scheduled expiry date of the Option and up to one year following the date of resignation;
- (v) termination without Cause, in which case the Options shall immediately vest and the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the earlier of the scheduled expiry date of the Option and up to one year following the termination date;
- (vi) the death of an Optionee, in which case the Optionee's Options shall vest as of

the date of death and the Expiry Date of the Options shall be one year following the date of death. In such case, the Options shall only be exercisable by the person or persons to whom the Optionee's rights under the Option shall pass by the Optionee's will or the laws of intestacy and succession; or

- (vii) the disability of an Optionee, in which case the Optionee's Options shall continue to vest in accordance with the terms of the Option Certificate. If such Optionee ceases to qualify as an Eligible Person under the Plan, the Expiry Date of the Options shall be the earlier of the scheduled expiry date of the Option and up to one year following the date of cessation.
- 7.3 For greater certainty, Options shall not be affected by any change of employment of the Optionee or by the Optionee ceasing to be a director or officer of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company provided that the Optionee continues to be an Eligible Person.
- **7.4** For purposes of this Section 7, a determination by the Company that an Optionee was discharged for "cause" shall be binding on the Optionee.
- <u>7.5</u> For greater certainty, the Board must obtain prior Exchange approval to accelerate the vesting of any and all Options granted to Investor Relations Service Providers.

8. OPTION CERTIFICATES

8.1 Option Certificate

Each Option shall be confirmed by a certificate in the form set out in Schedule A which shall incorporate such terms and conditions as the Board, in its discretion, deems consistent with the terms of this Plan (the "Option Certificate"). In the event of conflict between the terms of an Option Certificate and the terms of this Plan, the terms of this Plan shall prevail, and the Option Certificate shall be deemed to have been amended accordingly.

8.2 Representations by Optionees

Each Option Certificate shall provide that upon each exercise of an Option, the Optionee (including for the purposes of this Section 8.2 each other person who, pursuant to Section 7.2 hereof, may purchase Shares under an Option granted to an Eligible Person) shall, if so requested by the Company, represent and agree in writing that:

- the person is, or the Optionee was, an Eligible Person and has not been induced to purchase the Shares by expectation of employment or continued employment;
- (b) the person is purchasing the Shares pursuant to the exercise of such Option as principal for the Optionee's own account (or if such Optionee is deceased, for the account of the estate of such deceased Optionee) for investment purposes, and not with a view to the distribution or resale thereof to the public;
- the person will, prior to and upon any sale or disposition of any of the Shares purchased pursuant to the exercise of such Option, comply with all applicable securities laws and any other federal, provincial, or state laws or regulations to the extent that such laws or regulations are applicable to such sale or disposition; and
- (d) such Optionee (or such other person) will not offer, sell or deliver any of the Shares purchased pursuant to the exercise of such Option, directly or indirectly, in the United States or to any citizen or resident of, or any corporation, partnership, or other entity created or organized in or under the laws of, the United States, or any estate or trust, the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source, except in compliance with United States federal and state securities laws. The Optionee acknowledges that the Company has the right to place any restriction or legend on any securities issued pursuant to the Option Certificate or this Plan including, but in no way limited to placing a legend to the effect that the securities have not been registered under the Securities Act (1933) of the United States and may not be offered or sold in the United States unless registration or an exemption from registration is available.

8.3 Other Procedures and Documentation

The Company may employ other procedures and require further documentation from an Optionee to ensure compliance with all applicable laws.

9. CHANGE OF CONTROL

Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary and notwithstanding any vesting provisions contained in any individual Option Certificate, if, at any time prior to the Expiry Date, there is a Change of Control and the Optionee is terminated by the Company without Cause, or the Optionee terminates his or her employment with the Company for Good Reason, in each case, concurrent with the Change of Control or within six (6) months of the date of the Change of Control, all unvested Options shall automatically vest immediately prior to the Optionee's termination or resignation, as the case may be, and the Optionee shall have the right, at any time following the Change of Control until the Expiry Date, to exercise all or any of the unexercised Options previously granted to the Optionee. Acceleration of vesting provisions on options granted to those providing Investor Relations Activities must have prior TSXV acceptance.

10. ASSIGNMENT OF OPTIONS

All benefits, rights and Options accruing to any Optionee in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Plan shall not be transferable or assignable, except that if an Optionee dies prior to the expiry of an Option, the Optionee's heirs or administrators may exercise any vested Options in accordance with Section 7.2(eb)(vi). During the lifetime of an Optionee, benefits, rights and Options may only be

exercised by the Optionee. <u>The period during which an Optionee's heirs or administrators may make such a claim will not exceed one year from the Optionee's death.</u>

11. AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION

11.1 Amendment

- Subject to paragraphs (b) and (c) and any required regulatory approval (including acceptance by the Exchange), the Board may from time to time amend or revise the terms and conditions of this Plan or any Option, provided that no such action may in any manner adversely affect the rights under any previously granted Options unless the Company has the consent of the affected Optionee(s) or unless additional similar rights comparable thereto, or other compensation of equal or greater value, is given to such Optionee(s). Without limiting the foregoing, in addition to the items set out in Section 3 and without limiting such items, the Board is specifically authorized to amend or revise the terms of this Plan or an Option, by passing a resolution of the Board setting out such amendment, without obtaining shareholder approval in the following circumstances:
 - (i) to change the vesting provisions of an Option or this Plan;
 - (ii) to make other amendments of a "housekeeping" or non-material nature with requisite regulatory approval; or
 - (iii) to clarify existing provisions of the Plan that do not have the effect of altering the scope, nature and intent of such provisions.
- (b) Notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary, the Board may only amend the provisions of this Plan relating to the following provided the Board obtains the approval of the shareholders of the Company in respect thereof:
 - (i) persons eligible to be granted Options under the Plan;
 - (ii) the maximum number of Shares reserved for issuance upon exercise of Options available under this Plan;
 - (iii) the limitations on grants of Options to any one person, Insiders, Consultants, or persons involved in Investor Relations Activities Service Providers;
 - (iv) the method for determining the Option Price for Options;
 - (v) the maximum Option Period for Options;
 - (vi) the expiry and termination provisions applicable to Options;
 - (vii) any method or formula for calculating prices, values or amounts under the Plan that may result in a benefit to an Eligible Person; or
 - (viii) (viii) any amendment to the amendment provisions.
- (c) Disinterested shareholders of the Company must approve any amendment to Options held by an Insider at the time of the amendment that would have the effect of decreasing the Option Price of such Options, or the extension of the term of an Option.

11.2 Termination of this Plan.

The Board may terminate this Plan at any time provided that such termination shall not alter the terms or conditions of an Option or impair any right of any Optionee pursuant to any Option awarded prior to the date of such termination and notwithstanding such termination, such Options shall continue to be

governed by the provisions of this Plan, which shall survive the termination for such purpose.

12. COMPLIANCE WITH LEGISLATION

12.1 Regulatory Compliance.

This Plan, the grant and exercise of Options hereunder, and the Company's obligation to sell and deliver Shares upon exercise of Options shall be subject to all applicable federal, provincial and foreign laws, rules and regulations, the rules and regulations of any stock exchange on which the Shares are listed for trading, and to such approvals by any regulatory or governmental agency as may, in the opinion of counsel to the Company, be required. The Company shall not be obliged by any provision of this Plan or the grant of any Option hereunder to issue or sell Shares in violation of such laws, rules and regulations, or any condition of such approvals. No Option shall be granted, and no Shares issued or sold hereunder where such grant, issue or sale would require registration of this Plan or of Shares under the securities laws of any foreign jurisdiction and any purported grant of any Option or issue or sale of Shares hereunder in violation of this provision shall be void. Shares issued and sold to Optionees pursuant to the exercise of Options may be subject to limitations on sale or resale under applicable securities laws. In particular, if Options are granted to any resident or citizen of the United States, the Board and the Company will use their best efforts to ensure that all matters pertaining to such Options shall be made in compliance with applicable United States securities laws.

12.2 No Obligations to Issue Shares if Non-Compliance.

The issue and sale of Shares pursuant to any Option granted under this Plan is specially conditioned on such issue and sale being made in compliance with applicable securities laws, and the Company shall have no obligation to issue or sell any Shares pursuant to the exercise of any Option unless the Board determines in its sole discretion that such issue and sale will be made in compliance with applicable securities laws. The Company will be entitled to take such action as it deems necessary to restrict the transferability in the United States of any Shares acquired on exercise of any Option.

12.3 Remittance of Employee Benefit Withholding Tax.

The Company shall remit the Employee Benefit Withholding Tax paid or withheld in accordance with Section 6.2 of this Plan to the Receiver General or such other person as required by, and in accordance with, the provisions of the Tax Act and the Regulations thereunder, and any other federal or provincial legislation that requires the Company to withhold tax or other amounts in respect of the exercise of an Option, for the benefit of the Optionee on behalf of whom such tax is remitted. Accordingly, the Company shall ensure such amounts are reported on the Optionee's T4 or other tax information slips as required.

13. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

13.1 No Shareholder Rights.

An Optionee shall not have any rights as a shareholder of the Company with respect to any of the Shares covered by an Option until the date of delivery of the Shares upon the exercise of such Option, in full or in part, and then only with respect to the Shares so delivered. Without in any way limiting the generality of the foregoing, no adjustment shall be made for dividends or other rights for which the record date is prior to the date such Share certificate is issued.

13.2 Employment or Directorship.

Nothing in this Plan or any Option shall confer upon an Optionee any right to continue or to be re-elected as a director of the Company or any right to continue in the employ of the Company or any

subsidiary of the Company, or affect in any way the right of the Company or any subsidiary of the Company to terminate his or her employment at any time; nor shall anything in this Plan or any Option be deemed or construed to constitute an agreement, or an expression of intent, on the part of the Company or any subsidiary of the Company, to extend the employment of any Optionee.

13.3 Record Keeping.

The Company shall maintain a register in which shall be recorded:

- (a) the name and address of each Optionee; and
- (b) the number of Options granted to each Optionee and the number of Options outstanding.

13.4 Governing Law.

This Plan and all matters to which reference is made herein shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Province of British Columbia and the laws of Canada applicable therein.

13.5 No Obligation to Exercise.

Optionees shall be under no obligation to exercise Options granted under this Plan.

13.6 Headings.

The headings used in this Plan are for convenience of reference only and shall not in any way affect or be used in interpreting any of the provisions of this Plan.

14. APPROVALS

This Plan shall be subject to all necessary regulatory and shareholder approval. Any Options granted prior to such approvals shall be conditional upon such approvals being obtained and no such Options may be exercised unless and until such approvals have been obtained.

15. DATE OF THE PLAN

This Plan was approved by the Board on October 31, 2018 2018, and approved by the shareholders of the Company on December 7, 2018, as 2018; was amended by the Board on April 1 March 12, 2020 (with the effective date of the amendment of April 1 March 12, 2020), and approved by the shareholders of the Company on May 20, 2020. The Plan was approved by the shareholders of the Company without change on May 19, 2021. The Plan was amended and approved by the Board on April 6, 2022.

SCHEDULE A - OPTION CERTIFICATE

This Option Certificate certifies that, effective the day of , 20202022 (the "Grant Date"), BLUESTONE RESOURCES INC. (the "Company") has granted to (the "Optionee"), an option (the "Option") to acquire common shares in the capital of the Company ("Shares") at an exercise price of C\$ per Share (the "Option Price") pursuant to the provisions of the Company's Stock Option Plan (the "Plan"). Subject to the provisions of the Plan, this Option expires at 5:00 p.m. (Vancouver time) on (the "Expiry Time").

The Option will vest and may be exercised as follows:

This Option Certificate and the Option are subject to the detailed terms and conditions contained in the Plan. This Option Certificate is issued for convenience only, and in the case of any dispute with regard to any matter in respect hereof, the provisions of the Plan and the records of the Company shall prevail.

To exercise your Option, complete the attached Exercise Notice prior to the Expiry Time specifying the number of vested Shares you wish to acquire, together with cash, certified cheque or bank draft payable to the Company for the aggregate Option Price.

The following legend will be affixed to any Shares issued before **[date four months and one day after Grant Date]** upon exercise of the Option and placed on the face of any certificate or ownership statement representing such Shares (or if the face of the certificate or ownership statement has insufficient space, on the back of the certificate or ownership statement with a reference on the face of the certificate or ownership statement to the legend):

"Without prior written approval of the Exchange and compliance with all applicable securities legislation, the securities represented by this certificate may not be sold, transferred, hypothecated or otherwise traded on or through the facilities of the Exchange or otherwise in Canada or to or for the benefit of a Canadian resident until [date four months and one day after Grant Date]."

The Company and the Optionee represent that the Optionee is an Eligible Person (as defined in the Plan), entitled to receive Options under the policies of the Exchange.

This Certificate and the Option evidenced hereby are not assignable, transferable or negotiable and are subject to the detailed terms and conditions contained in the Plan.

The Optionee consents to the disclosure of Personal Information (as defined in the policies of the Exchange) by the Company to the Exchange, and to the collection, use, and disclosure of Personal Information by the Exchange, for the purposes identified by the Exchange.

The Optionee, if an Officer of the Company, acknowledges that he or she has received, read, and will abide by the Executive Compensation Recovery Policy which constitutes the whole agreement between the Officers and the Company in relation to the Plan

BLUESTONE RESOURCES INC.

Authorized Signatory	
Signature of Optionee:	

Name

SCHEDULE B - EXERCISE NOTICE

TO:	The Administrator, Stock Option Plan (the "Plan") Bluestone Resources Inc. (the "Company")			
I,	, hereby give noting and subscribe for	ce, pursuant to the Plan, of the exercise of the Option to mmon shares in the capital of the Company (the "Shares").		
	ation of total Exercise Price:			
(a)	number of Shares to be acquired on exercise:	Shares		
(b)	multiplied by the Exercise Price per Share:	\$		
	1. TOTAL EXERCISE PRICE [(a) x (b)]:	\$		
(c)	sale price/market price on exercise:	\$		
applica share	able, the Tax Remittance of the aforesaid Shares,	draft in an amount equal to the total Exercise Price, and if as calculated above, and directs the Company to issue the f the undersigned to be mailed to the undersigned at the		
DATEC	O the day of	, 20		
		Signature of Option Holder		
<u>If appl</u>	<i>licable</i> , calculation of tax remittance to the CRA (by	Name of Option Holder (please print) Bluestone Payroll):		
<i>(</i> 1)				
(d)	stock option benefit [((c) – (b)) x (a)]:	\$		
(e)	tax remittance:	\$		
(f)	CPP deduction:	\$		
	2. TOTAL TAX REMITTANCE:	\$		
	3. TOTAL PAYABLE TO THE COMPANY			
	BY THE OPTION HOLDER: $[(1) + (2)]$:	\$		
	4. TOTAL PAYABLE TO OPTIONEE: [(d) – (2)]	Ś		

SCHEDULE C - NOTICE OF NET SETTLEMENT

<u>TO:</u>	The Administrator, Stock Option	Plan (the "Plan")		
	Bluestone Resources Inc. (the "Co	ompany")		
surre Plan a and t	nder of the right to exercise and the Options, the number of Shares	o the Plan, the Company accept the tran Options in exchange for, subject representing the fair market value of the the net settlement provisions set out in	to the terms of the Options disposed of	
value The u the at	of the Options in Shares pursuant to the indersigned tenders herewith cash, checkforesaid Shares, and directs the Compan	que or bank draft in an amount equal to t y to issue the certificate evidencing said S	he tax remittance o	
<u>the u</u>	ndersigned to be mailed to the undersign	ned at the following address:		
the P	lan and agrees to be bound by the pro	ne undersigned hereby confirms that the undersigned hereby confirms that the undersions of the Plan. All terms not other ones given to them under the Option Certif	wise defined in this	
<u>DATE</u>	D the day of , 20 .			
		Signature of Option Holder		
		Name of Option Holder (please print)		
If applicable, calculation of tax remittance to the CRA (by Bluestone Payroll):				
<u>(a)</u>	stock option benefit:	\$	=	
(<u>b)</u>	tax remittance:	\$	=	
<u>(c)</u>	CPP deduction:	\$	=	
	1. TOTAL TAX REMITTANCE:	\$	_	
	3. TOTAL PAYABLE TO THE COMPANY			
	BY THE OPTION HOLDER: [(1) + (2)]:	\$	_	